

LUND UNIVERSITY

Cellular Effects of Cystatins

Hunaiti, Samar

2021

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Hunaiti, S. (2021). *Cellular Effects of Cystatins*. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or recorder.

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Cellular Effects of Cystatins

SAMAR HUNAITI FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



Cellular effects of cystatins

Cellular effects of cystatins

Samar Hunaiti



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Segerfalksalen, BMC, Lund, Friday the 10th of September 2021 at 13:00

> *Faculty opponent* Prof. Rigmor Solberg Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Oslo, Norway

| Organization | Document name |
|--|---|
| LUND UNIVERSITY | Doctoral dissertation |
| | Date of issue |
| | September 10 th 2021 |
| Author | Sponsoring organization |
| Samar Hunaiti | |
| Title and subtitle | |
| Cellular effects of cystatins | |
| Abstract | |
| The exact cellular functions of cystatins are still un | nknown, and the molecular mechanism leading to their internalization into |

The exact cellular functions or cystatins are still unknown, and the molecular mechanism leading to their internalization into cells is not yet fully understood. Commonly the cystatins are known to inhibit human lysosomal cysteine proteases (cysteine cathepsins) and it is supposed that this is their primary physiological role. The cystatins are traditionally believed to mediate regulation of cysteine cathepsins sometimes leaking out from damaged lysosomes of apoptotic cells and, also, to defend against invading microbial pathogens utilizing cysteine proteases. The balance between cysteine cathepsins and their inhibitors of the cystatin family is apparently pivotal in maintaining a healthy state (cell homeostasis). In several diseases such as atherosclerosis, rheumatoid arthritis, Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases and neoplasia this balance is perturbed, with either higher or lower expression levels of the inhibitors or increased or decreased activity of the enzymes. Historically, the concept of cellular internalization of cystatins was indicated from a few studies using chicken egg-white cystatin, which seemed to have intracellular activity when externally added to cell cultures; it inhibited the replication of polio virus. Later, a biologically active human cystatin C was produced in *Escherichia coli*, which was shown to inhibit the replication of herpes simplex- and corona-viruses following its external addition to trans-infected cells. Furthermore, when human recombinant cystatin C was injected intraperitoneally into cystatin C-deficient mice, it was detected within cells in many tissues and organs containing endogenous cystatin C in normal mice.

In this thesis project, we aimed to study the cellular effects of secreted cystatins on cancer cell growth and death, and whether their function to inhibit cysteine cathepsins is associated with these effects. Our studies were focused on the cellular effects of externally added cystatins C and D on viable cell number, cell death, and proliferation under several oxidative stress conditions. A dose-dependent decrease in the viable cell number was observed in leukemic (Jurkat, U937, and HL-60) and epithelial (A375, MCF-7, and PC-3) cancer cells cultured with cystatin C or D. Internalized cystatin D augmented caspase-3-like activity in U937 cells when the intrinsic pathway of the apoptotic cascade was induced by hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂). In contrast, none of the cystatins showed consistent effects on the extinsic apoptotic pathway induced by anti-Fas in these cells. Cathepsin C activity was high in U937 cells cultured under normoxia and hypoxia and was significantly inhibited by internalized cystatin D. Induction of lysosomal damage using the cathepsin C substrate, Gly-Phe-β-naphtylamide (GPN), leads to galectin puncta formation, which was used to provide an evidence for the inhibition of cathepsin C by internalized cystatin D within lysosomes. A partial co-localization of cystatin D and galectin was seen using confocal laser scanning microscopy. Inhibition of cathepsin C activity was seen in lysates of U937 cells cultured in the presence of cystatin D or C, which paralleled an observed decrease in cell numbers. This provided complimentary, although circumstantial, evidence that internalized cystatins decrease cell proliferation by a mechanism involving cathepsin C inhibition.

To be able to study the effects of cystatins on the proliferation of individual cells over time, digital holographic microscopy was used for live time-lapse assessment of growth rate and doubling time in A375 melanoma cell cultures. A prolonged doubling time for cells cultured with cystatin C compared to untreated control cells was observed. Tracking of individual cells in holographic images showed that cells incubated with cystatin C underwent fewer mitoses than control cells, which was observable already the first 12 h. The results from incubation of the cells with the two inhibitor variants W106F- and (R24A,R25A)-cystatin C with altered internalization properties supported that internalization is a prerequisite for the cellular effects of cystatins. Preliminary findings showed that externally added cystatin D is as effective as cystatin C in downregulating the growth of A375 melanoma cells.

In all, the results of this thesis demonstrate that 1) Cystatins C and D can reduce the proliferation of cultured cancer cell lines by themselves, in addition to enhancing apoptosis induced by oxidative stress, indicating downregulation of intracellular cysteine proteases; 2) In leukemic cells (U937), internalized cystatin D co-localizes with and targets lysosomal cathepsin C activity, implicating that cathepsin C may be a key enzyme that is involved in the mechanism(s) leading to cystatins' antiproliferative effects on cancer cells and, possibly also, promoting cell death; 3) Externally added cystatin C and D could prolong the cell cycle and division time of melanoma cells leading to reduced proliferation. These effects on cancer cells were paralleled by the cellular uptake of cystatins, indicating that internalization is a prerequisite for all.

| Key words Cystatin C, Cystatin D, Galectin-1, Puncta assay, HoloMonitor, Cancer cells, Apoptosis, Cathepsin C | | |
|---|-------------------------|------------------------|
| Classification system and/or index terms (if any) | | |
| Supplementary bibliographical information | | Language English |
| ISSN and key title 1652-8220 | | ISBN 978-91-8021-080-5 |
| Recipient's notes | Number of pages 74 | Price |
| | Security classification | |

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Date 2021-08-06

Cellular effects of cystatins

Samar Hunaiti



Lund 2021

Cover picture: A human cell landscape modeled using nuclear magnetic resonance, X-ray, and cryo-electron microscopy datasets.

by Ingersoll E. and McGill G. (2020)

Copyright 2021 Samar Hunaiti Paper 1 © FEBS Open Bio Paper 2 © The Authors (Manuscript) Paper 3 © FEBS Open Bio Paper 4 © The Authors (Manuscript)

Faculty of Medicine Department of Laboratory Medicine Division of Clinical Chemistry and Pharmacology

ISBN 978-91-8021-080-5 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2021



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se MADE IN SWEDEN

To Dad, Mom, and Dr. Yanal

Table of Contents

| Abbreviations | 10 |
|--|------|
| List of papers | 11 |
| Abstract | 14 |
| Introduction | 15 |
| Human cystatins | 15 |
| Human type 2 cystatins | 16 |
| The type 2 cystatins, cystatin C and cystatin D | 17 |
| Cystatin C | 17 |
| Cystatin D | 18 |
| Inhibitory functions of cystatins | 18 |
| Cathepsins and legumain | 18 |
| Possible roles of cystatins in cancer | 19 |
| Cancer cell death | 19 |
| Apoptosis | 19 |
| Caspases | 21 |
| Caspases and apoptosis | 21 |
| Caspase-3 | 22 |
| Lysosomal cell death (LCD) | 23 |
| Cancer cell growth | 25 |
| Cystatins in cancer cell death and growth | 25 |
| The Present Investigation | 26 |
| Justification for the present study | 26 |
| Aims | 26 |
| Background | 27 |
| Methods | 28 |
| Results and discussion | 30 |
| 1. Internalization of type 2 cystatins C and D | 30 |
| 2. Interplay between cystatins and cysteine proteases in cellular processe | s 31 |

| 2.1. Cystatins and cell death | .31 |
|---|-----------|
| 2.2 Cathepsins | .34 |
| 2.1. Cell growth | .43 |
| 2.2.1 Cystatins effects on viable cell number | .43 |
| Conclusions | .51 |
| Future perspectives | .54 |
| Popular science summary | .55 |
| Naturally existing proteins in our bodies called cystatins, could be useful cancer therapy | in .55 |
| Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning | .57 |
| Naturligtvis existerande proteiner i våra kroppar som kallas cystatiner, ka vara användbara vid cancerterapi | n .57 |
| Acknowledgments | .59 |
| References | .62 |

Abbreviations

| CEW-cystatin | Chicken egg-white cystatin |
|-------------------|---|
| CLSM | Confocal laser scanning microscopy |
| CRP | C-reactive protein |
| DAPI | 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole |
| E64 | trans-epoxysuccinyl-L-leucylamido(4-guanidino) butane |
| E64d | (2S,3S)-trans-epoxysuccinyl-L-leucylamido-3- methylbutaneethyl ester |
| ELISA | Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay |
| HCCAA | Hereditary cystatin C amyloid angiopathy |
| HRP | Horseradish peroxidase |
| LDL | Low-density lipoprotein |
| LRP | Low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein |
| NMec | 7-amino-4-methyl-coumarin |
| RANKL | Receptor-activator of nuclear factor kB ligand |
| TGF - β | Transforming growth factor β |
| TGF - βRII | TGF-β receptor 2 |
| AIF | Apoptosis-inducing factor |
| DMSO | Dimethyl sulphoxide |
| Apaf-1 | Apoptotic protease activating factor-1 |
| BH | Bcl-2 homologue |
| CAD | Caspase activated DNAse |
| CARD | Caspase activation and recruitment domain |
| DD | Death domain |
| DED | Death effector domain |
| Smac | Second mitochondrial activator of caspases |
| tBid | Truncated Bid |
| TNFα | Tumor necrosis factor |
| VDAC | Voltage-dependent anion channel |
| | |

| TRADD | TNF-receptor-associated death domain |
|--------|--|
| TRAIL | TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand |
| UVB | Ultraviolet B |
| DIABLO | Direct IAP-binding protein with a low pI |
| DISC | Death-inducing signalling complex |
| ER | Endoplasmic reticulum |
| FADD | Fas-associated death domain |
| FasL | Fas death receptor ligand |
| Hsp | Heat shock protein |
| IAP | Inhibitor of apoptosis proteins |
| LAMP | Lysosome-associated membrane protein |
| LAPF | Lysosome-associated apoptosis-inducing protein |
| LIMP | Lysosomal integral membrane protein |
| LMP | Lysosomal membrane permeabilization |
| MMP | Mitochondrial membrane permeabilization |
| MSDH | O-methyl serine dodecylamide hydrochloride |
| PARP | Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase |
| PBS | Phosphate-buffered saline |
| PLA2 | Phospholipase A2 |
| ROS | Reactive oxygen species |
| XIAP | X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis proteins |

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

Paper I: <u>Hunaiti S</u>, Wallin H, Eriksson M, Järås M, Abrahamson M. Secreted cystatins decrease proliferation and enhance apoptosis of human leukemic cells. **FEBS Open Bio** 2020; 10: 2166-2181. [DOI:10.1002/2211-5463.12958]

In this paper, five different cystatins were investigated, to determine their cellular effects when they were externally added to cultures of three leukemia cell lines. Two of the inhibitors (cystatins C and D) had a substantial effect on growth of the cells and increased caspase-3-like activity following the induction of apoptotic cell death by hydrogen peroxide. The cystatins C and D were also seen to have a distinct effect to reduce cell numbers by inhibition of cellular proliferation.

Paper II: <u>Hunaiti S</u>, Wallin H, Alsafadi HN, Stegmayr J, Danielsson L, Leffler H, Abrahamson M. Inhibition of cathepsin C and lysosomal damage by internalized cystatin D in leukemic U937 cells under oxidative stress. Manuscript 2021

In this paper, we addressed the mechanism of action behind the findings described in Paper I. We chose to continue the studies with leukemic U937 cells and focus on effects by cystatins C and D when the cells were subject to oxidative stress conditions. The activity of various lysosomal enzymes was measured using specific fluorogenic substrates, and it was observed that lysosomal cathepsin C activity was significantly inhibited when cystatins get internalized. It was concluded that this enzyme is likely involved in the anti-proliferative mechanism of cystatins on leukemia cells. Use of galectin puncta assay to study induced lysosomal damage showed that internalized cystatin D can inhibit lysosomal cathepsin C. Confocal microscopy verified a co-localization of cystatin D and cathepsin C within lysosomes.

Paper III: Wallin H, <u>Hunaiti S</u>, Abrahamson M. Externally added cystatin C reduces growth of A375 melanoma cells by increasing cell cycle time. **FEBS Open Bio** 2021; 11:1645-1658. [DOI:10.1002/2211-5463.13162]

In this paper, we shifted the focus from leukemia cells to cells derived from solid tumours (melanoma, breast and prostate cancer), which grow attached to surfaces in culture and hence allow studies by digital holographic microscopy. The studies were focused on effects by cystatin C, as we had generated cystatin C variants with altered internalization properties that should be informative to compare the effects of. The proliferation of the melanoma, breast and prostate cancer cell lines studied was inhibited by cystatin C, in a similar way as demonstrated for leukemic cells in Paper I and Paper II. Detailed studies of A375 cells by digital holographic microscopy demonstrated that internalized cystatin C slow down the cell cycle, leading to delayed population growth for the melanoma cells.

Paper IV: <u>Hunaiti S</u>, Wallin H, Abrahamson M. Effects of cystatin D on growth and death of melanoma cells under oxidative stress. Preliminary manuscript 2021.

In this subproject, we wanted to follow up on results from Paper I and Paper II, demonstrating that cystatin D had the highest inhibitory effect on growth of leukemia cells, by using the technology used for cystatin C studies in Paper III. To this end, we studied the effects of A375 cells by digital holographic microscopy and could conclude that cystatin D is as effective as cystatin C in decreasing melanoma cell proliferation by slowing down the cell cycle, resulting in prolonged cell division time.

Abstract

The exact cellular functions of cystatins are still unknown, and the molecular mechanism leading to their internalization into cells is not yet fully understood. Commonly the cystatins are known to inhibit human lysosomal cysteine proteases (cysteine cathepsins) and it is supposed that this is their primary physiological role. The cystatins are traditionally believed to mediate regulation of cysteine cathepsins sometimes leaking out from damaged lysosomes of apoptotic cells and, also, to defend against invading microbial pathogens utilizing cysteine proteases. The balance between cysteine cathepsins and their inhibitors of the cystatin family is apparently pivotal in maintaining a healthy state (cell homeostasis). In several diseases such as atherosclerosis, rheumatoid arthritis, Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases as well as neoplasia this balance is perturbed, with either higher or lower expression levels of the inhibitors or increased, or decreased, activity of the enzymes. Historically, the concept of cellular internalization of cystatins was indicated from a few studies using chicken egg-white cystatin, which seemed to have intracellular activity when externally added to cell cultures; it inhibited the replication of polio virus. Later, a biologically active human cystatin C was produced in *Escherichia coli*, which was shown to inhibit the replication of herpes simplex- and corona-viruses following its external addition to transfected cells. Furthermore, when human recombinant cystatin C was injected intraperitoneally into cystatin C-deficient mice, it was detected within cells in many tissues and organs containing endogenous cystatin C in normal mice.

In this thesis project, we aimed to study the cellular effects of secreted cystatins on cancer cell growth and death, and whether their function to inhibit cysteine cathepsins is associated with these effects. Our studies were focused on the cellular effects of externally added cystatins C and D on viable cell number, cell death and proliferation under several oxidative stress conditions. A dose-dependent decrease in the viable cell number was observed in leukemic (Jurkat, U937, and HL-60) and epithelial (A375, MCF-7, and PC-3) cancer cells cultured with cystatin C or D. Internalized cystatin D augmented caspase-3-like activity in U937 cells when the intrinsic pathway of the apoptotic cascade was induced by hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂). In contrast, none of the cystatins showed consistent effects on the extrinsic apoptotic pathway induced by anti-Fas in these cells. Cathepsin C activity was high in U937 cells cultured under normoxia and hypoxia and was significantly inhibited by internalized cystatin D. Induction of lysosomal damage using the cathepsin C

substrate, Gly-Phe- β -naphtylamide (GPN), leads to galectin puncta formation, which was used to provide an evidence for the inhibition of cathepsin C by internalized cystatin D within lysosomes. A partial co-localization of cystatin D and galectin was seen using confocal laser scanning microscopy. Inhibition of cathepsin C activity was seen in lysates of U937 cells cultured in the presence of cystatin D or C, which paralleled an observed decrease in cell numbers. This provided complimentary, although circumstantial, evidence that internalized cystatins decrease cell proliferation by a mechanism involving cathepsin C inhibition.

To be able to study the effects of cystatins on the proliferation of individual cells over time, digital holographic microscopy was used for live time-lapse assessment of growth rate and doubling time in A375 melanoma cell cultures. A prolonged doubling time for cells cultured with cystatin C compared to untreated control cells was observed. Tracking of individual cells in holographic images showed that cells incubated with cystatin C underwent fewer mitoses than control cells, which was observable already the first 12 h. The results from incubation of the cells with the two inhibitor variants W106F- and (R24A,R25A)-cystatin C with altered internalization properties supported that internalization is a prerequisite for the cellular effects of cystatins. Preliminary findings showed that externally added cystatin D is as effective as cystatin C in downregulating the growth of A375 melanoma cells.

In all, the results of this thesis demonstrate that 1) Cystatins C and D can reduce the proliferation of cultured cancer cell lines by themselves, in addition to enhancing apoptosis induced by oxidative stress, indicating downregulation of intracellular cysteine proteases; 2) In leukemic cells (U937), internalized cystatin D co-localizes with and targets lysosomal cathepsin C activity, implicating that cathepsin C may be a key enzyme that is involved in the mechanism(s) leading to cystatins' anti-proliferative effects on cancer cells and, possibly also, promoting cell death; 3) Externally added cystatin C and D could prolong the cell cycle and division time of melanoma cells leading to reduced proliferation. These effects on cancer cells were paralleled by the cellular uptake of cystatins, indicating that internalization is a prerequisite for all.

Introduction

<u>Cysteine protease inhibitors</u> (cystatins) are ubiquitously expressed in mammals, birds, fish, insects, plants, fungi, protozoa, bacteria, and viruses. Cystatins are endogenous, reversible, and competitive inhibitors of the papain-like (clan CA, family C1) proteases, including lysosomal cysteine proteases (cathepsins). Some of the cystatins also inhibit asparaginyl endopeptidase or legumain (clan CD, family C13) proteases. Maintaining the ratio between cystatins and cathepsins is crucial in the homeostasis of a wide range of physiological processes: antigen presentation, defense against microbial infections, regulation of hormone processing, protein catabolism, bone remodelling, wound healing as well as cell proliferation, motility, survival, and death. Any dysregulation of their expression levels or activities may lead to pathological alterations such as amyloidosis, neurodegeneration, bone resorption, epilepsy, inflammation, host-pathogen reactions, or cancer. Moreover, cystatins may introduce future therapeutic advances in cancer therapy as the levels of some cystatins in multiple tissues and body fluids can, serve as relatively reliable biomarkers (1-16).

Human cystatins

In humans, there are 12 cystatins that belong to family I25 (clan IH) and are classified as such in the MEROPS database (8) based on the presence of the common central conserved amino acid (Gln-Xaa-Val-Xaa-Gly) segment in their sequences, known as 'cystatin motif,' and the presence or absence of disulfide bonds. They are classified as **type 1** cystatins (stefins A and B) if they are non-glycosylated, intracellular, found in the cytosol of different cell types, consist of \approx 100 amino-acids and lack disulfide bridges. They are classified as **type 2** cystatins (C, D, E/M, F, G, S, SN and SA) if they are predominantly extracellular (i.e., found in various body fluids including plasma, urine, tears, saliva, semen, and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF)), consist of \approx 120 amino acids and typically contain two intra-chain disulfide bridges in the C-terminal end. They are classified as **type 3** cystatins (L- and H-kininogens) if they are intravascular (i.e., found in blood plasma, synovial and amniotic fluids), large, glycosylated, multi-domain complex (contain three cystatin motifs) with a terminal kinin peptide sequence. Finally, they are classified as **type**

4 cystatins (fetuins A and B) if they consist of non-inhibitory homologs of two type 2-like cystatin domains. (7-8, 17-23).



Figure 1 Relationships between human cystatins. (A) Evolutionary tree and (B) Similarity tree. Adapted from Abrahamson M. et al. (7).

Human type 2 cystatins

The human type 2 cystatins C, D, E/M, F, G, S, SN, and SA are found in MEROPS subfamily I25B; they are mainly extracellular, secreted proteins and broadly distributed in most biological fluids. Type 2 cystatins are single-chain polypeptides with approximately 120 amino acid residues and are synthesized with 20-26 residue long signal peptides. The mature protein is then transported over the cell membrane into the extracellular milieu. They have two conserved disulfide bridges with a Pro-Trp pair at the end of their C-terminal sequence and there is a distance 10–20 residues between the respective cysteine residues. The 'classic' human type 2 cystatins C, D, S, SA, and SN are more than 50% identical at the amino acid sequence level. In contrast, cystatins E/M, F and G are less than 35% identical at the sequence level (7, 24-32).

The type 2 cystatins, cystatin C and cystatin D

The evolutionary analysis in several studies has shown that cystatin C originated from an ancestor cystatin ~ 650 million years ago (Mya), while cystatin D has evolved from the same ancestor at a more recent origin of ~ 43 (Mya). The cystatin C encoding gene (*CST3*) exists in different mammalian species. On the other hand, the cystatin D encoding gene (*CST5*) is retained only in primates and rodents. Despite the amino acid sequence diversity of cystatins, their genome organization and location in the phylogenetic tree (Figure (1)) suggests a common origin of them all. However, the mechanisms driving their evolution are still unknown but are thought to be for adaptive causes (33-36).



Figure 2 Evolutionarily well-conserved cysteine-protease inhibitors. Adapted from de Sousa-Pereira P. et al. (36).

Cystatin C

The first cystatin sequence determined was a protein isolated from human urine, called ' γ -trace.' It was later renamed cystatin C, based on similarities to the prototype cysteine protease inhibitor named chicken cystatin, isolated from egg white in 1969. Cystatin C is of small molecular weight, 13-kDa, an essential protein consisting of 120 amino acids encoded by a 7.3-kb gene (*CST3*) located in the cystatin multigene locus on chromosome 20. It is the most abundant type 2 cystatin and is widely distributed in all physiological fluids (predominantly in the seminal plasma) with the highest physiological concentration of $\approx 5 \ \mu M (37, 17-20)$.

In the literature, there is substantial evidence showing cystatin C as a secreted cysteine protease inhibitor, suggested to have roles in regulating bone resorption, neutrophil chemotaxis, tissue inflammation, and resistance to bacterial and viral infections. Cystatin C has been shown to be a sensitive biomarker for early kidney dysfunction, that is not affected by limiting factors such as sex, age, surface area, or muscle mass, in contrast to creatinine that is the conventionally used biomarker for more than 50 years. Moreover, recent studies have shown cystatin C to be a substantial risk marker for death and cardiovascular events in what is called shrunken pore syndrome (SPS) (46). On the other hand, a point mutation in *CST3*,

resulting in the substitution Leu68/Gln (L68Q), causes hereditary cystatin C amyloid angiopathy (HCCAA), a dominantly inherited disorder in Icelandic families. Patients with HCCAA get paralysis and dementia due to successive brain haemorrhages and typically die at 30 years old (27, 38-46).

Cystatin D

Cystatin D was first recognized at the gene level (*CST5*) due to its sequence resemblance with cystatin C. There are two gene alleles coding for it as residue 26 can be either Cys or Arg. Cystatin D has a restricted distribution in the human body; it is highly expressed in the salivary submandibular and paratoid glands. The mature protein comprises 122 amino acid residues and is found in saliva and tears in significant but small amounts. In contrast, it has not been detected in plasma, semen, CSF, or breast milk. Cystatin D was found to be as effective as cystatin C against virus infections. Like cystatin C it probably has a protective role in the host defense mechanisms as they interfere with the process of viral replication (45-51).

Inhibitory functions of cystatins

Cathepsins and legumain

The group of proteases called cathepsins consists of the serine cathepsins A and G, the aspartic cathepsins D and E and the endosomal/lysosomal (family C1) cysteine cathepsins. In humans, there are 11 cysteine cathepsins called cathepsin B, C, F, H, K, L, O, S, V, W and X (or Z). They are known to be unstable at neutral pH, but it is now clear that a few of them remain active at neutral pH for a certain amount of time, varying from minutes (cathepsin L) to hours (cathepsins S). Their active sites consist of a Cys, a His, and an Asn residue. From functional studies on cystatins, their enzyme binding region is partly composed of a segment located near the N-terminal end of their sequences that contains a conserved glycine residue (Gly-11). Side chains of the residues preceding Gly-11, Val-10, Leu-9, and to a smaller extent, Arg-8, are important for optimal cysteine cathepsin binding and of major importance for cystatins' tight-binding properties (7-8, 24, 52-58).

On the other hand, legumain is inhibited effectively by cystatin C but not by cystatin D (59). *In vitro* inhibitory activity studies have shown that the reported inhibitory constant (K_i) values for the individual cathepsin-cystatin interactions are normally varying from 10⁻⁷ to 10⁻¹² M. Cystatin C is the most potent endogenous inhibitor of all cystatins toward multiple family C1 lysosomal cysteine proteases, including cathepsins B, C, H, L and S, when it binds in a 1:1 equimolar inhibitor-protease complex with a competing with a substrate-competitive mechanism. On the

contrary, cystatin D has a narrow inhibitory activity profile, i.e., inhibiting cathepsins C, H, L, and S but not cathepsin B. As these proteases are predominantly present in the lysosomes, while their regulatory inhibitors based on *in vitro* studies are secreted proteins, it is still not evident under which circumstances they can meet if they would (7, 24-32).

The exact cellular functions of cystatins are still unknown and their molecular internalization mechanism into the cells is not yet fully understood. However, numerous studies have demonstrated cystatins as human cancer suppressors while others show that their inactivated genes in cancers such as the cervix, breast, stomach, prostate, and brain will promote cell growth inhibition. For example, in the immune system, cystatins generally exert immunosuppressive effects by downregulating the pro-inflammatory cytokines thus preventing excessive inflammation in wounds. Moreover, cystatin C has a protective role in diseases caused by proteolytic dysfunction such as silicosis, atherosclerosis, or tumor progression (60-62).

However, a report by has been published (63) showing that cathepsin D cleavage of cystatin C favors breast cancer cell progression. Previous studies have shown that cystatin D is located intracellularly close to the nuclear DNA, where it changes the expression of multiple genes that affect various key cellular processes, including migration, adhesion, and signal transduction in human colon cancer cells. It has also been shown that cystatin D overexpression in human colorectal cancer cells has a tumor suppression effect after p53 activation, leading to decreased cell proliferation. Interestingly, cystatin D expression has been reported to be upregulated in human colon carcinoma cells after treatment with vitamin D. Thus, loss of cystatin D is associated with vitamin D receptor downregulation, suggesting its tumor suppressing role (47, 64-66).

Possible roles of cystatins in cancer

Cell healthy state (homeostasis) is controlled by death and proliferation arrest via pivotal pathways removing aberrant malignancy development. As the cell proceeds from one phase to another it is highly regulated by several checkpoints. Defective cells are efficiently taken away by apoptosis from the cell. Therefore, preventing the formation of DNA abnormalities and consequent diseases. perturbation in the balance between cell proliferation and death, may result in cancer. Cancer cells are growing more than needed due to mutations of intracellular proliferation signal pathways. Such mutations enable the cells to re-enter into the cell cycle, independent of positive or negative external stimulus (69-70).

Cancer cell death

To date, there are more than 13 different forms of cell death described, all of which lead to regulated cell death. The loss of lysosomal integrity and mitochondrial membrane permeabilization have been implicated as a decisive step in various forms of cell death. In this thesis project, we will focus on two forms apoptosis and lysosome-mediated cell death (62-63).

Apoptosis

The term (a-po-toe-sis) was first used by Kerr at al. (71) to describe what is now referred to as apoptosis. Apoptosis or "programmed cell death" is a morphologically distinctive, energy-dependent mode of cell death which is responsible for deletion of cells. This happens either normally during growth and aging to maintain cell populations in the body tissues or, pathologically, in response to various stimuli including irradiation, and chemotherapy which cause DNA damage in some cells, leading to apoptosis via a p53-dependent pathway. Apoptosis is carried out by certain cysteine proteases inside the mammalian cell called caspases. There are two main pathways to trigger apoptosis: the intrinsic pathway and the extrinsic pathway (see below for explanation). During apoptosis there are distinguishable morphological features that take place within intact well-preserved cells such as rapid chromatin condensation (pyknosis), shrinkage and budding of the cell, forming membrane-enclosed tightly packed organelles (called, the apoptotic bodies). These are digested by phagocytosis by macrophages or nearby cells. Double-strand cleavage of nuclear DNA at the linker regions between nucleosomes occurs, which is considered as a main biochemical characteristic of apoptosis, leading to the production of oligo-nucleosomal residues (72-73).

Apoptosis is not accompanied by any inflammatory response in contrast to necrosis, which is another morphologically distinct energy-independent mode of cell death that leads to ATP depletion, and cellular swelling (karyolysis) with small protrusions of the cell membrane called blebs. Necrosis is an irreversible breakdown of the cell membrane permeability barrier leading to leakage of metabolic intermediates and cytosolic enzymes. The necrotic cells are the blue non-viable ones seen under the microscope as the blues when adding trypan blue dye in the routine cell count procedure, known as Trypan blue dye exclusion assay for cell counting (74). The two cell death modes overlap simultaneously, independently, and consecutively depending on the nature and/or the degree of stimuli including hypoxia, hyperthermia, radiation, and exposure to cytotoxic agents (75-80).

Caspases

Caspases (<u>Cysteinyl-dependent ASP</u>artate specific prote<u>ases</u>) (81-87) are also named (Interleukin 1 β -Converting Enzyme) ICE -like proteases (88-90). To date, caspases (clan CD, family C14) form a family of 14 members so far identified in humans (8). They exist in the cell as inactive proforms or zymogens, which are cleaved to active enzymes, that employ a Cys residue as the catalytic nucleophile. Caspases are specific for cleaving their substrates after Asp residues in target proteins. Their structures were discovered for the first time in 1994, displaying a new protease family (91).

Human caspases are classified as pro-apoptotic caspases which take part in the apoptosis cascade. Depending on their point of entry in the apoptotic pathway, they can be divided into initiators such as (caspase-8, -9 and -10), executioners like (caspase-2, -3, -6 and -7) and effectors which are characterised by the absence of recognisable recruitment domains. Initiators, which are characterised by the presence of CARD (caspase-recruitment domain) or DED (death effector domain) protein-protein interaction motifs at their N-termini, can be further divided into extrinsic (caspase-8 and -10; activated via transmembrane receptors of the TNF (tumour necrosis factor) type-I receptor family once activated they activate effector caspases -3 and -7) and intrinsic (caspase-9; activated by stress, genotoxic damage (91-92). Non-apoptotic caspases, "pro-inflammatory cytokine activation caspases", are stored in the cytosol of cells and are responsible for cytokine maturation by proteolytic activation and release of caspase-1 in response to inflammation or infection. These caspases, for example interleukin-1 β (caspase-4) and interleukin-18 (caspase-5), do not take part in the apoptosis pathway (91).

Caspases and apoptosis

Apoptosis, earlier described as a physiologic process of taking away undesired cells, is now seen in diseases like nephrotoxic and ischemic injury, obstructive nephropathy, and polycystic kidney disease. Induction of apoptosis after the disruption of the balance pre-existing in the cell between apoptotic and antiapoptotic proteins like inhibitors of apoptosis proteins (IAPs) can take place via the death receptors. These are cell surface receptors that transfer apoptotic signals commenced by specific ligand binding like Fas ligand, TRAIL and TNF α to its death receptor forming a protein complex (DISC) which results in activation of initiator caspases (caspase-8 or caspase-10) activation within seconds. This is considered the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis as mentioned before.

These initiator caspases can then activate other caspases in the apoptotic cascade, which occurs on the surface of the cell via the death receptors; this pathway is initiated by caspase-8. Side to side, the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis takes place inside the mitochondria via certain chemotaxis primarily cytochrome C and initiated

by caspase-9. This causes the cleavage of vital cellular proteins such as cytoskeletal proteins, eventually leading to activation of effector caspases (caspase-4 and caspase-6) as well. Both pathways converge on the activation of the apoptosis execution level carried out by caspases-3 and -7 (84-85). The two pathways (Figure (3)) together lead to the typical morphological changes in cells undergoing apoptosis mentioned before. Other mechanisms than the activation of death receptors or the mitochondria, by which the caspase cascade is activated in the cells, is via granzyme B, which is delivered to cells by cytotoxic T lymphocytes and is capable of directly activating caspase-3, -7, -8 and -10 (81-85, 91-92).

Caspase-3

Caspase-3 is present in the cell in its inactive form as pro-caspase-3 that is autoproteolytically cleaved by other proteases leading to the assembly of the heterotetrametric enzyme as the active form. Caspase-3 is important for cell death (apoptosis) in a specific, selective manner depending on tissue-cell type, and death stimulus. For instance, some studies (95-96) have shown that caspase-3 knockout mice (which die after few weeks) have skull defects with outer masses of supernumerary cells representing apoptosis failure during development in the brain only, but not in any other tissue, thus demonstrating caspase-3 tissue selectivity. Moreover, it is now well known that caspase-3 is required for common events in death pathways including blebbing, shrinkage, chromatin condensation and DNA fragmentation in all cell types so far examined (97).



Figure 3 The apoptotic cascade. Adapted from Bedoui S. et al. (2020) Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 21, 678-695.

Lysosomal cell death (LCD)

Lysosomes are acidic cytoplasmic vesicles with low pH (4.5–5), found in hundreds in most cells (98-99). They contain various hydrolases such as lipases, glycosidases, cysteine cathepsins and other proteases. Lysosomes play multiple roles in physiology including responsibility for iron and cholesterol homeostasis, lipid and protein metabolism, endo/exocytosis, plasma membrane repair and cell death. Also, they are involved in pathology including neurodegenerative diseases, inborn lysosomal storage disorders, cardiovascular diseases and cancer. In cancer, cells are more prone to lysosomal destabilization, which possibly is beneficial for the cancer cells to acquire their rapid uncontrolled growth (100-103). Lysosomotropic detergents acting as surfactants, like L-leucyl-L-leucine methyl ester (Leu-Leu-OMe), or reactive oxygen species (ROS), like hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), serve as lysosomal membrane permeabilization (LMP) sensitizers, which can cause lysosome-mediated cell death (LCD) downstream (70, 104-106). During oxidative stress, the mitochondria produce via the respiratory chain is active. When excess of H_2O_2 diffuses into the lysosomes and reacts with redox-active iron, highly reactive intra-lysosomal hydroxyl radicals are generated, which destabilize the lysosomal membrane via the peroxidation of membrane lipids. This results in leakage of their contents including cathepsins from the lysosomal lumen into the cytosol and triggering cell death (70, 107-108). The active sites of lysosomal cysteine cathepsins include a critical Cys residue. They are therefore inhibited irreversibly by the synthetic inhibitor of papain-like proteases E-64d (7-8).

Upon oxidative damage, the intrinsic mitochondrial apoptotic pathway is triggered, resulting in mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP) and LMPmediated apoptosis. During this, cysteine cathepsins can activate the degradation of the extracellular matrix and various cytokines, growth factors and death chemotaxis such as cytochrome C and the proapoptotic Bcl-2 family members (including Bax, Bim, Bak and Bid) or inhibit the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins (Bcl-2, Bcl-XL and Mcl-1). In Bax/Bak double-deficient mice (106), cell death was absent after LMP (6-12). Yet, the role of cathepsins in promoting LCD depends on cell type, apoptotic-signalling pathway, and variety of stimuli such as death receptors ligation, p53, UV irradiation, and oxidative stress (111). For instance, cathepsin D is associated with cell death in various tissues such as the brain, intestine and retina (112-114). By contrast, knockout mice lacking cathepsins B, C, L or S were viable and fertile with no obvious developmental defects (115).

LCD is mediated by the abundant, highly glycosylated integral transmembrane proteins of the inner lysosomal membrane called lysosome-associated membrane proteins (LAMP) -1 and -2, and by lysosomal integral membrane protein (LIMP) - 2. These proteins are responsible for maintaining the integrity of the lysosomal membrane and the acidic pH of the lumen, as well as importing/exporting the generated metabolites wherever needed. The deficiency of these membrane proteins is associated with Danon's disease development, which is associated with the accumulation of autophagic material in the myocytes, resulting in cardiomyopathy and some mental retardation. Moreover, it was found that LAMP-1 and -2 sensitize the lysosomal membrane to apoptotic inducers. Their protein levels are decreased in various cancer types such as breast, bone, prostate, and colon cancer (13-16).

LAMPs are degraded in a cathepsin-dependent fashion, causing increased lysosomal instability and LMP, leading to cytosolic acidification. The pH-dependent proteolytic activity of accidentally released cathepsins is suppressed by cystatins so that, they cannot cause any cellular damage (99, 119-120). LCD is highly conserved in the evolution from yeast to mammals, but its underlying mechanisms remain poorly understood primarily due to the lack of proper detection methods. Currently, the most sensitive method for the detection of LMP is galectin-based method, known as "lysosomal galectin puncta assay" (122-123). Human galectins are a family of 10 soluble β -galactoside-binding lectins with one or two conserved recognition domains. They are found in the nucleus and cytosol of cells

as well as in the extracellular space. The binding of extracellular galectins to cell surface glycans can mediate cell-matrix and cell-cell transmembrane signalling interactions (124-125).

Cancer cell growth

The cell fate is controlled at the cell cycle checkpoints, where the growth-regulating stimuli are interpreted, deciding whether the cell cycle should proceed or not. Dividing cells must move from G1 phase (the first gap) of the cell cycle, into the S phase (DNA synthesis), followed by the G2 phase, then to M phase (duplication of cells, mitosis). The cell cycle checkpoints regulate a complex matrix of interactions, which later determine cell growth, arrest, or death. In cancer, there are fundamental mutations in the genes regulating cell cycle and division, resulting in an uncontrolled cell growth (126-128).

Cystatins in cancer cell death and growth

Cancer is manifested by changes in mRNA and protein expression levels of cystatins, leading to proteolytic dysregulation and cancer growth progression. Cystatin C, is the most investigated cystatin in many *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies. It has been implicated as both cancer suppressor and promoter. For example, recombinant cystatin C decreased cell growth and invasion in vitro in human colon carcinoma cells, mainly by cathepsin L inhibition (129). Also, cystatin C has been reported to inhibit tumour growth, metastasis and invasion via cathepsin B inhibition in various cancer types (ovarian cancer, oesophageal carcinoma, human glioblastoma and fibrosarcoma lung cells) (96, 130-132). In contrast to its cysteine cathepsin inhibitory effects in cancer growth, some reports show that it can promote cancer growth and progression via proteolysis-independent mechanisms (133-136). However, some studies showed that cystatin C overexpression caused increased apoptosis in human melanoma cells and fibrosarcoma cells (137) whereas cystatin C deficiency decreased apoptosis by promoting epidermal dysplasia in K14-HPV16 transgenic mice (138). Cystatin C has also been seen to decrease p53-induced apoptosis by reducing cathepsin L activity in HTC-116 human colorectal adenocarcinoma cells (139).

Altogether, several of the studies cited earlier indicate that cystatin functions during cancer cell growth and death is likely not limited to their cysteine cathepsins inhibitory activity. Cystatins may have a complex role as mediators of different signalling pathways.

The Present Investigation

Justification for the present study

The cell journey from birth to death is highly regulated by mechanisms involving different proteins. Defects in the regulation of cell death (apoptosis) contribute to a wide variety of diseases, such as cancer, neurodegeneration and autoimmunity. Increased knowledge about the molecular details of the apoptosis process could lead to novel, more effective, treatments with less serious side effects for these illnesses. The balance between proteases and their inhibitors seems to be crucial to maintain the healthy state of a cell. In many diseases, though, this balance is disturbed, by either increased or decreased expression or activity of enzymes or inhibitors. The protease inhibitors this thesis mainly deals with, cystatins C and D, were until recently considered as exclusively secreted cysteine protease inhibitors, which only exert their effects extracellularly. Recent findings demonstrating that they can get internalized into cancer cells justified a project to elucidate whether cystatins are proteins affecting the mechanisms regulating cellular growth and death.

Aims

The specific aims of this thesis project were:

- I. To clarify the possible role of cysteine protease inhibitors (cystatins) and their theoretical target enzymes (lysosomal cysteine cathepsins) are in cell growth and apoptosis.
- II. To investigate if externally added cystatins can affect the lysosomal death pathway, which is a promising target for cancer therapeutic intervention.
- III. To check whether other secreted cystatins than cystatin C, are internalized into cancer cells and affect their properties.
- IV. To find out which of the cysteine cathepsins is(are) the target enzyme(s) for cystatins C and D when these cystatins get internalized and affect cellular growth and death.

Background

When this project started, several lines of work had provided some evidence that externally added cystatins could affect cell proliferation, migration, and invasion of cancer cells, and indicated that this could be due to their internalization into the cells. As to indications for internalization of the cystatins, it had also been shown that when the type 2 cystatins C and D were externally added to cell cultures they inhibited the replication of polio-, herpes simplex- and corona-viruses (137, 57, 50-51), which should be intracellular processes. It had further been shown that when cystatin C was intraperitoneally injected into cystatin C deficient rats, it was internalized into various cell types in the cornea, retina, and ciliary body which normally contain endogenous cystatin C (138). Moreover, it was reported by Wallin and co-workers (2-3, 29-30) that recombinant cystatin C was taken up into different human cell lines such as breast, melanoma and prostate cancer cells. The protein could there be visualized in intracellular endosomal-like vesicular compartments by fluorescence microscopy.

Some studies in the literature had shown that cystatins may be involved in and possibly regulate cell death processes. Cystatin C can induce neuronal cell death *in vivo* and in cultured human CNS neurons (139). Others have reported that cystatin C has a protective effect on high oxygen-induced cell death in cystatin C-expressing PC12 cells (140). Ultraviolet B irradiation (UVB)-induced procaspase-3 cleavage and caspase-3 activation, which are signs of cell death, were suppressed in cystatin A expressing human keratinocytes (141). Moreover, it has been shown that knockdown of cystatin C in different human cancer cells reduced Adriamycin-induced caspase-3 activation (136). These findings all indicated that cystatins could regulate cell death processes but were conflicting with respect to if this regulation resulted in increased or decreased cell death.

Methods

The research carried out in this thesis project is cell-based. All methods utilized are described in detail in the papers attached at the end of the thesis.

Results and discussion

1. Internalization of type 2 cystatins C and D

The main goals of this thesis included to evaluate the cellular effects of secreted cystatins after their external addition to cell cultures, and to independently verifying their localization with the coordinates of their theoretical target enzymes if they ever meet. Of special interest for the present thesis work, the cellular internalization of cystatins into endo-lysosomal like vesicles which has been previously observed in several solid tumour types using confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM), immunoblotting and ELISA methods (2-3, 29-30).

In the first part of the thesis project, blood cell-derived cancer cell lines were investigated (Paper I, Paper II). From the concept of cystatin internalization, this provided an opportunity to investigate whether the internalization after the external addition of cystatins to cell cultures is a universal/general phenomenon regardless of cell type. When the internalization of cystatins C and D was studied by CLSM in U937 leukemia cells, a significant uptake and co-localization of both cystatins were visualized as cytoplasmic endo-lysosomal-like vesicles in all cells (Figure 1). It resembled the co-localization of internalized cystatin C and the known endolysosomal enzyme, cathepsin D in MCF-7 breast adenocarcinoma cancer cells (30) and, also, the co-localization of internalized cystatin E/M and cystatin C in A375 melanoma cells (2). Follow-up experiments using ELISA were performed to quantify and verify the intracellular content of cystatins C and D in U937 cell extracts. The results showed that both cystatins are internalized in significant quantities (up to 100 ng/mg of cell protein) after 5 h of incubation (Paper I). It has also previously been shown by FACS (3) that cystatin C can be rapidly internalized in different solid epithelial tumour types including A-431, MCF-7, MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-468 and Capan-1 cells already after 5 min. Taken altogether this demonstrate that the internalization of exogenous cystatins is general for cancer cell lines and that cystatins are internalized in a similar fashion regardless of cancer cell type.



Figure 1 Intracellular co-localization of internalized cystatins C and D in leukemic U937 cells (Paper I). The cells were simultaneously incubated with 3 µM of fluorescently labelled Alexa Fluor 568-cystatin C (red) and Alexa Fluor 488-cystatin D (green) for 5 h. The internalised cystatins C is seen as red vesicles, the internalised cystatins D is seen as green vesicles and yellow correspond to vesicles wehere both cystatins co-localize. Nuclei were stained with DAPI (blue) using CLSM.

2. Interplay between cystatins and cysteine proteases in cellular processes

2.1. Cystatins and cell death

Some studies in the literature have shown that cystatins may be involved in and possibly regulate cell death processes. For instance, cystatin C induced neuronal cell death *in vivo* and in human CNS neurons cultures (140). Others have reported that cystatin C has a protective effect instead on high oxygen-induced cell death in cystatin C-expressing PC12 cells (141). Ultraviolet B irradiation (UVB)-induced procaspase-3 cleavage and caspase-3 activation, which are key signs of cell death in both the intrinsic and extrinsic apoptotic pathways, were suppressed in cystatin A expressing human keratinocytes (142). Moreover, it has been shown that knockdown of cystatin C in various human cancer cells reduced Adriamycin-induced caspase-3 activation (136). Apparently, these effects of cystatins on cell death are dependent upon oxidative stress induction inside cancer cells. A few previous studies (check Introduction) have reported the ability of some cystatins to

induce apoptosis in several cell types. However, the mechanism by which the cystatins then studied modulate cell death has not been elucidated in detail yet.

2.1.1. Effects of cystatins on caspase-3 activity in leukemic cell lysates (Paper I)

ELISA performed on U937 cell lysates suggested that cystatins C and D were internalized in significant amounts (Paper I). To decide if the internalized cystatins C and D, and initially also some other cysteine protease inhibitors, can affect active proteases in cell death, the total caspase-3-like activity was measured in cell homogenates after incubation with or without cystatins in the cell culture for 15 h. The proteins studied were the intracellular inhibitor cystatin A, the secreted type 2 cystatins C, D and E/M and chagasin, a protein with structural resemblance but properties like cystatins in Trypanosoma cruzi (143). The concentration of cystatins used was 1 μ M, which is within the physiological range of cystatin C concentrations $(0.1-3.7 \mu M)$ in different body fluids. To initiate the extrinsic apoptotic pathway, we simultaneously added 0.2 µg/mL of a monoclonal anti-Fas antibody. Ongoing apoptosis was assessed by measurement of caspase-3-like activity in cell lysates by the fluorogenic substrate Z-DEVD-NHMec, but no significant effects of any of the cystatins were obvious (Figure 2A). The degree of caspase-3 activation in U937 and the other two leukemia cell lines studied in parallel after anti-Fas induction was relatively low. This could be due to that the expression of the Fas receptor (CD95) shown by qRT-PCR analysis of mRNA levels were low (Paper I and data in The Human Protein Atlas (https://www.proteinatlas.org/)).

This led us to induce the other classical apoptotic pathway via mitochondria by adding H_2O_2 at a concentration of 40 μ M - which is known to induce in U937 cells (144-146). The cystatins were simultaneously added at a concentration of 1 μ M in a similar fashion as for anti-Fas induction. Interestingly, the caspase-3-like activity augmented by all cystatins under oxidative stress conditions (Figure 2B), suggesting an increased in apoptosis via the mitochondrial intrinsic pathway in U937 cells. Chagasin showed no consistent effect on caspase-3-like activity when induced by any of the two the apoptotic pathways (Figure 2).

To verify that the effect of cystatins is limited to viable cells we carried out a control experiment, where we used homogenates from cells in which apoptosis had been induced for 15 h prior to the addition of cystatins, i.e., they were added to the caspase-3 assay just before substrate addition. No increase in fluorescence by any of the cystatins studied was observed in comparison to untreated control cells, suggesting that cystatins cannot affect caspase-3 activity directly. Rather, they seem to enhance an already induced apoptosis, and viable cells is a prerequisite for the boosted apoptosis (Paper I).



Figure 2 Screening of different cystatins' effects on caspase-3 like activity in leukemic U937 cells (Paper I). (A) The extrinsic apoptotic pathway was induced via 0.2μ g/mL anti-Fas antibody. (B) The intrinsic apoptotic pathway was induced by 40µM H₂O₂. The cells were incubated for 15 h with anti-Fas and or H₂O₂ as well as 1 µM of cystatins A, C, D, E/M, or chagasin. Raw assay data from 3 to 4 independent cell experiments were grouped, with red bars indicating median values. Groups of data were compared and analyzed statistically by Mann–Whitney test. Significant differences (*P < 0.05; ***P < 0.001)

To seek independent evidence for a stimulation of intrinsic pathway apoptosis by externally added cystatins we analyzed annexin V, known to be cell death marker. The inhibitors selected were cystatin D, as its effect on the intrinsic apoptotic pathway was the most pronounced, and cystatin C, which also showed a consistent effect on apoptosis as well as being the most highly expressed cystatin in the U937 cells. A significant increase in the cell surface phosphatidyl serine as is a marker for apoptosis was measured by flow cytometry using fluorescently labeled annexin V and simultaneous addition of 1 or 5 μ M cystatin C (Figure 3A) or cystatin D (Figure 3B) with 40 μ M H₂O₂.

Incubation with only H_2O_2 increased the amount of annexin V-positive cells (Figure 3). When the cystatins were externally added to U937 cell cultures they further increased the amount of annexin V-positive cells and their effects on apoptosis were more evident at a higher concentration, especially in the case of cystatin D (Figure 3, B). Addition of the cystatins only at the same concentrations without H_2O_2 apoptosis induction of the U937 cells resulted in no significant effects on the amount of annexin V-positive cells (data not shown).



Figure 3 Augmented apoptosis in leukemic U937 cells by cystatins C and D by annexin V staining (Paper I). The cells were incubated for 24 h with 40 μ M H₂O₂ and 1 or 5 μ M cystatin C (A) or cystatin D (B). Apoptosis was determined by flow cytometry using annexin V-APC staining. Flow cytometry measurements were made in triplicate wells in three independent experiments. The bars show mean results, with error bars representing SD. Statistics were calculated by Mann– Whitney test (*P < 0.05; ***P < 0.001) (Modified figure with data from Paper I.)

2.2 Cathepsins

Some cellular proteases are believed to play relevant roles in mediating various apoptotic responses. It has been previously proposed that cystatins are playing the good guy role in having a protective effect effective in preventing TNF-induced cell death in a monocytic cell line (147-148). However, in a recent study on B16F10 melanoma cells cystatin C promoted cell growth and metastasis by proteolysis-independent mechanisms (149). Maybe this could be explained by that the loss of one cathepsin is compensated by another, supported by a study (150) showing that both E-64 and cystatin C increased levels of active cathepsin S whereas they inhibited active cathepsin L in breast carcinoma cells as a compensatory mechanism. Thus, cysteine cathepsins seem to have a complex and dual role in cancer affecting both cell growth and death.

2.2.1 Effects of oxidative stress on cathepsin expression levels (Paper II)

We investigated a possible effect of hypoxia on the expression levels of the 11 human lysosomal cysteine cathepsins, in the U937 leukemia cells. Legumain was also investigated, as cystatin C has a second enzyme binding site with affinity for this enzyme (7, 59). Our initial analysis using qRT-PCR assay showed that in
normoxia, cathepsin C was expressed at the highest mRNA levels and that cathepsins B, H, S and Z were also expressed, in good agreement to data in The Human Protein Atlas (<u>https://www.proteinatlas.org/</u>). The mRNA levels of cathepsins F, K, L, O, V, W and legumain were below detection limits. This implicated that the later cathepsins (and legumain) are unlikely to be the target enzymes for inhibition by cystatins after their internalization. The qRT-PCR data showed that hypoxia caused minor differences in mRNA expression levels of some cathepsins, with the highest relative up-regulation of cathepsins C and H expression (by ~50%) (Figure 4).



Figure 4 Screening of cathepsins gene expression in leukemic U937 cells by mRNA quantitation (Paper II). The cells were cultured in normoxia or hypoxia for 24 h. The relevant mRNA levels were measured by qRT-PCR in relation to 18S rRNA. The probes used were for *CTSB* (cathepsin B), *CTSC* (cathepsin C), *CTSH* (cathepsin H), *CTSS* (cathepsin Z), *SLC2A1* (glucose transporter-1; GLUT-1) and *VEGFA* (vascular endothelial growth factor-A). Data from two experiments (with 1-3 wells in each) are shown as Bars represent the mean of the mean values from the four experiments under normoxia compared to hypoxia.

To investigate the role of cysteine cathepsins in H_2O_2 -induced cell death in U937 cell cultures, we analyzed their proteolytic activity in cell lysates after the external addition of cystatins C and D to the cell cultures for 15h. In earlier studies, it was taken as evidence for internalization that cystatin C and its variants with altered uptake/proteolytic inhibition characteristics were shown to inhibit intracellular cathepsin B and legumain activities associated with cancer cell invasion and metastasis in MCF-7 PC3, DU145, LNCaP, MDA-MB-435S, A375, and C8161 melanoma cells (2, 30).

First, we analyzed cathepsin C-like activity using the dipeptidyl peptidase substrate H-Gly-Phe-NHMec (Figure 5A) in U937 cell cultures under normoxia. This demonstrated a relatively high activity (median value of 5.83 FU/min/mg protein), in accordance with the relatively high *CTSC* gene expression level in these cells. The median values were clearly decreased in cell homogenates incubated earlier with externally added cystatins C and D (to 3.56 and 1.08 FU/min/mg protein, respectively), compared to control. Oxidative stress induced by H_2O_2 caused a further reduction of enzyme activity by cystatins C and D addition (Figure 5A). While under double oxidative stress conditions (hypoxia and H_2O_2 addition) the cathepsin C-like activity was also decreased compared to control (p<0.001) and was further reduced in cells incubated with cystatin D but not when cells were incubated with cystatin C. But no additional decrease by hypoxia in the total enzyme activity was seen and in the presence of cystatin C (Figure 5B).

We then analyzed the activity of the second highly expressed cysteine cathepsin in U937 cells under normoxia which is the exopeptidase cathepsin H, using its specific substrate H-Arg-NHMec. The cathepsin H-like activity was relatively low with a median value of (0.68 FU/min/mg protein). There was no inhibition of activity caused by external addition of cystatin C or cystatin D addition to U937 cells, neither when oxidative stress was induced by H_2O_2 nor in control cells (Figure 5C).

Although the measurements of cathepsin H-like activity under normoxia showed no effect of cystatins C and D. We wanted to investigate cathepsin H-like activity under hypoxia, as the ratio of cathepsin H mRNA expression under hypoxia compared to normoxia was increased (Figure 4). This was reflected by a two-fold activity increase in control cells under hypoxia compared to normoxia. On the other hand, when cells were incubated with cystatins C or D no inhibition of cathepsin H-like activity was observed (cystatin C rather increased the activity slightly), not even when they were further stressed by H_2O_2 induction (Figure 5D).

In all, there was an effect on some intracellular cysteine cathepsin activities by cystatin C and especially by cystatin D when they were externally added to cell cultures. This was most pronounced for cathepsin C activity in both normal and

 H_2O_2 stressed U937 cells. In cells stressed by hypoxia, however, the cystatin effects were less pronounced, U937 cells showed a low sensitivity towards the hypoxic condition than solid tumors (151). As differences in the inhibition of intracellular proteolytic activity by cystatins in normoxia compared to hypoxia is almost the same. Thus, in the following experiments we continued with normoxia conditions only.



37

Figure 5 Inhibition of cysteine protease activity in leukemic U937 cells under normoxia and hypoxia (Paper II). The cells were incubated with medium containing 1 μ M of cystatins C or D for 15 h, with and without simultaneous H₂O₂ induced oxidative stress under normoxic or hypoxic conditions. The activity of cysteine proteases was measured in lysates of the cells, using (A) the cathepsin C-specific substrate, H-Gly-Phe-NHMec under normoxia; (B) the cathepsin C-specific substrate, H-Gly-Phe-NHMec under normoxia; and (D) the cathepsin H-specific substrate, H-Arg-NHMec under hypoxia; (C) the cathepsin A-specific substrate, H-Arg-NHMec under normoxia; and (D) the cathepsin H-specific substrate, H-Arg-NHMec under hypoxia. Activity was expressed as FU/min/mg cellular protein. Raw assay data from four independent experiments were grouped. *Horizontal red* and *baby blue lines* indicate median values under normoxia and hypoxia respectively. Groups of data were compared by Mann-Whitney test and the significance is indicated in the figure (*p<0.05 and ***, p<0.001).

2.2.3. Cathepsin C in LCD

From the proteolytic activity experiments shown in (Figure 5), we could conclude that cathepsin C appeared to be a candidate as the primary target enzyme for cystatins internalized into leukemic cells. We could also conclude that internalized cystatin D had the most distinct effect on its activity, whether the cells were stressed or not. We had earlier in (Paper I) demonstrated that caspase-3-like activity is augmented in U937 leukemia cells in the presence of cystatin D, when cellular stress leading to apoptosis was induced by H_2O_2 (Figure 2).

A recent study (152) demonstrated a rapid cathepsin C-dependent LMP in U937 cells triggered by Leu-Leu-OMe, a well-known lysosomotropic agent, which was followed by the release of other cysteine cathepsins into the cytosol leading to apoptosis. We chose to use another, well-established way to chemically induce lysosomal damage using GPN, which a synthetic substrate of cathepsin C that accumulates inside the lysosomes, where it is specifically hydrolyzed by the lysosomal cathepsin C to charged amino acids that are trapped in the lysosomes, causing osmotic pressure. The phenomenon of rapid accumulation of galectins - particularly galectin-3 - around disrupted and damaged intracellular vesicles (in response to challenge by bacteria or chemical agents) and the formation of galectin puncta, was first discovered in phagosomes disrupted by the cytosolic pathogen *Shigella* (153).

GPN at a concentration of 0.3 mM has in later studies been shown to induce galectin-1, -3, -8 and -9 accumulation around damaged lysosomes in HeLa cells, following treatment for 10 min at RT (154-158). It has been shown that myeloid cells express more mRNA for galectin-1 than for galectin-9 while none of the other lectins belonging to this family are expressed (159). Thus, we have here analyzed galectin-1 puncta to assess LCD under oxidative stress, as its expression is higher in the U937 cells than for galectin-3 (www.proteinatlas.org).

First, U937 cells were cultured with or without H_2O_2 , and GPN, then immunostained to detect galectin-1 accumulation as puncta by CLSM. In untreated control cells cultured in standard medium, almost no galectin-1 puncta could be detected. GPN did induce lysosomal damage in the cells as evidenced by visible galectin-1 puncta. When cells were treated with H_2O_2 , without the external inducer GPN, the puncta

assay gave evidence for lysosomal damage, in good agreement with earlier studies on oxidative stress and lysosomal damage (119-120, 160-16). Moreover, we investigated the induction of lysosomal damage by the combination of H_2O_2 and GPN. There were no indications for an additive effect by the two inducers (Figure 6).



В

 $+H_2O_2$





D

GPN+H₂O₂





Figure 6 Visualization of galectin-1 puncta indicating lysosomal leakage in leukemic U937 cells (Paper II). Confocal laser scanning microscopy was used to visualize galectin-1 immunostaining as *red* puncta, in the cells treated with or without H_2O_2 , and/or GPN. Nuclei were stained with DAPI (*blue*). Scale bar, 50 µm. (A) Control cells (no treatment) (B) cells treated with H_2O_2 , (C) Cells treated with GPN are shown as the mean from each image, (D) Cells treated with H_2O_2 and GPN.

2.2.4. Internalization of cystatin D and co-localization with cathepsin C

We next wanted to independently verify the intracellular co-localization, if it exists, of internalized cystatin D (the inhibitor), endogenous cathepsin C (the target enzyme) and internalized GPN (the substrate). For this purpose, we went after a galectin-1 and carbohydrate-binding dependent intracellular process that is independent from cathepsin C inhibition by internalized cystatin D (Figure 5). Keeping this in mind, as we have previously shown that cystatin D is taken up by the cells and retains in vesicles using CLSM (Figure 1).

Upon vesicle insult following the internalization and penetration of GPN into the lysosomes of U937 cells pre-treated with and without cystatin D and/or 40 µM H₂O₂. After 6 h of incubation, externally added GPN quickly accumulates inside lysosomes where it is hydrolyzed by the lysosomal enzyme cathepsin C, causing osmotic lysis (162). Co-localization of the large majority of GPN-induced galectin-1 puncta with internalized cystatin D (green) indicated that the galectin-1 accumulation (red), as expected was around damaged lysosomes which contain cathepsin C as shown in (Figure 7A). This provided a qualitative information on intracellular availability and activity of internalized cystatin D. Moreover, when observing and counting the galectin-1 accumulation into puncta in the cytosolic space of U937 cells using the image processing sofwares (Fiji-ImageJ and amarisoft) to give an automated unbiased quantitative analysis of the puncta. The total number of galectin-1 puncta and nuclei were quantified from numerous vision fields in all captured images. The results were expressed as the median number of galectin-1 puncta/nucleus: 2.92 (n = 30), 1.53 (n = 28), 2.92 (n = 26), and 0.58 (n = 21), after treatment with 0.3 mM (GPN, GPN+Cyst D, GPN+H₂O₂, and GPN+H₂O₂+Cyst D) respectively (Figure 7B).

There was a clear reduction of puncta formation, both for normal and H_2O_2 stressed U937 cells by external addition of cystatin D. It markedly decreased the number of GPN-induced galectin-1 puncta per nucleus, strongly indicating that cystatin D had indeed been internalized into the same compartment as cathepsin C and inhibited its enzyme activity. In addition, external addition of cystatin D resulted as well in decreased puncta formation after the cells were pretreated with H_2O_2 , like the effect of cystatin D after addition to GPN-treated cells. These results gave a direct evidence that cystatin D indeed gets internalized in intact cells and reaches a compartment where its theoretical target enzyme (cathepsin C) resides. Moreover, it is obvious that the cystatin D internalized is sufficiently high to down-regulate lysosomal cystatin C. The puncta assay provided evidence that cystatin D can inhibit lysosomal damage, when it is induced externally by the artificial substance, GPN. Of biological relevance for regulation of cell death, it also indicated that cystatin D may inhibit lysosomal damage in leukemic cells under oxidative stress induced by

 H_2O_2 . This finding suggests that cystatin D, if extracellularly added, might be able to save the cell from lysosomal damage and potential LCD caused by oxidative stress. A plethora of different enzymes and the molecules regulating them may translocate from the lysosomes to the cytosol when the lysosomal membrane is damaged. Clearly, more studies to understand how cystatins fit in the complex interplay within the protease/anti-protease web are needed, to explain the net effect of viability decrease by the externally added cystatins (119-120, 162).

А



В



Figure 7 Confocal fluorescence microscopy of galectin-1 and cystatin D in leukemic U937 cells (Paper II). (A) Confocal laser scanning microscopy was used to visualize galectin-1 (*red*) and cystatin D (*green*) immunostaining in the cells cultured in the presence of cystatin D (3μ M) and treated with GPN. Nuclei were stained with DAPI (*blue*). Scale bar, 10 µm. Profile of fluorescence intensity for each channel was plotted along the *yellow lines* shown in the right-hand part of the figure. Co-localization in some puncta is indicated by *black arrowheads*. (B) The number of puncta/nucleus in cells treated with H₂O₂, cystatin D and/or GPN are shown as the mean from each image analysed (*white symbols*). *Horisontal lines* in the floating bars represent the median of all values from 4 independent experiments. Groups of data from combined experiments (12-45 images) were compared by Mann-Whitney test and the significance is indicated in the figure (**p<0.01, ***p<0.001).

2.1.3. Cystatin D morphologically changed melanoma cells by DHM (Paper IV)

In Papers I and Paper II, we observed that externally added human cystatin D affected cell death in U937 leukemic cells induced by oxidative stress including H₂O₂ by enhancing apoptosis (Paper I), but inhibited LCD (Paper II) using endpoint methods. To attempt to further study cystatin D effects on cancer cell death mechanisms, we used digital holographic microscopy (DHM) as a method to address the possibility that cystatin D could affect cell death in cells derived from solid tumors. DHM can be used for analysis of an entire cell population or individual cells. Holograms are captured after treatment at certain time-points, or endpoint only. Captured holographic images can then be used to observe changes in morphology, cell number, movement, and division over time or between control and treated cells (163-164). Human recombinant cystatin D was externally added in the presence of a rather low concentration of H_2O_2 (50 µM), to catch early signs of apoptosis in human melanoma A375 cells and possibly visualize the cystatin effects on morphological changes such as cell area and optical thickness at selected timepoints. Preliminary results indicated a reduced cell number in cultures with cystatin D and H_2O_2 , that was apparent in the captured holograms compared to control cells after 24 and 48 h. After 48 h, the cystatin D and H₂O₂ treated cells displayed obvious morphological changes, in that almost all the cells lost their original elongated epithelial shape, looked big and bloated, and stopped to proliferate, but without obvious signs of increasing cell death during the entire 48 h. In contrast, cells cultured with H₂O₂ only looked condensed with a smaller area and high thickness without normal cell protrusions and with visible gaps among cells after 24 h. Most cells in the population incubated with standard medium with no treatment (control cells) looked healthy with respect to area and thickness and continued to proliferate throughout the entire experiment (Figure 8). This experiment gave no evidence that cystatin D seriously affects cell death in melanoma cells, neither by increasing nor decreasing it. However, the experiment should ideally be repeated with a series of gradually increasing H_2O_2 concentrations to find a level when cell death slowly appears under the 48 h study period, to optimize chances to see a possible cell death enhancing or inhibitory effects by cystatin D morphologically. The experiments conducted so far rather indicated that the main effects of cystatin D addition to A375 melanoma cells was to decrease their proliferation rate. Cystatin effects on proliferation rather than cell death is the topic of next section.



Figure 8 Morphology of A375 melanoma cells treated with cystatin D and H_2O_2 to induce cell death (Paper IV). The cells were incubated with and without 50µM H_2O_2 and/or 3 µM cystatin D. Digital holographic microscopy images were captured after 0, 24, and 48 h after treatment. Cell thickness is indicated by color-coding, as shown with the color bar to the right. Scale bars, 100 µm.

2.1. Cell growth

2.2.1 Cystatins effects on viable cell number

Our results had shown that cystatins C and D do not induce cell death alone (Paper I), but they can enhance apoptosis in U937 cells when they are simultaneously incubated with H_2O_2 . This raised the question what the overall effects on cell number and viability are. To further investigate this, we used the MTT cell viability assay. Cells of three leukemic cell lines (HL-60, Jurkat and, U937) were seeded in standard medium, in the presence or absence of 3 μ M of cystatin C or D and incubated for 48 h. The MTT result for control cells was set to 100% and the rest of

the results were related to it (Paper I). The viable cell count decreased in all three leukemic cells because of cystatin C addition and to a larger extent after cystatin D addition (Figure 9A). To further study the effect of cystatin C on viable cell count in other cell types, 1 or 5 μ M concentration of recombinant human cystatin C was added to the medium of A375 melanoma, MCF-7 breast cancer, and PC-3 prostate cancer cell cultures for 24 h (following seeding and attachment of the cells for 24 h) (Paper III). Fewer viable cells were observed for A375 cells cultured in 1 μ M cystatin C (53% of control) and when 5 μ M cystatin C was used the number decreased further (43%). A similar dose-dependent decrease in viable cell number was also observed in MCF-7 and PC-3 cells (Figure 9B). We demonstrated a decrease in the number of viable cells which was paralleled by the internalization of cystatins C and D, indicating that down-regulation of intracellular proteolysis events is the cause of the effects observed (Figure 9).



Figure 9 Effects of externally added cystatins on viable cell number in several cancer types (Papers I and III). (A) HL-60, Jurkat, and U937 cells were cultured under normal conditions and incubated with medium containing 0 (Control), Cyst C or Cyst D (3μ M) was externally added to the cell cultures for 48 h before analysis by MTT assay. (B) A375 melanoma, MCF-7 breast cancer, and PC-3 prostate cancer cells were incubated with medium containing 0 (Control), Cyst C 1 μ M and Cyst C 5 μ M for 24 h before running MTT assay. The experiments were made on three independent occasions, and 16–24 individual wells were analyzed for each condition, each time. Bars represent the mean result of the control cells in each experiment was set to 100%, and the rest of the values were correlated with that. Symbols represent mean results for each experiment (triangles, experiment 1; squares, experiment 2; circles, experiment 3). Statistics were calculated by Mann–Whitney test on groups of raw data.

2.2.2 Effects of cystatin C on cell growth by DHM (Paper III)

The studies of the effects of cystatins mentioned earlier on proliferation of cancer cells in culture using MTT assay were performed on a population level. However, studying single cancer cells behavior can be more informative than that in population-based data. CLSM can be challenging when running experiments for long time, bleaching or auto-fluorescence may occur. On the other hand, using DHM imaging allow live cell time-lapse imaging whereas no labelling or staining is needed. As the illumination intensity is very low, time dependent effects of cystatins on individual cells can be monitored for several days with no phototoxicity. The holograms acquired can be used later for cell division and proliferation studies, as well as cell morphology studies (151,163-167).

There are studies in the literature which have concluded that there is little or no effect on proliferation of human cells by cystatin C or D. To closely examine whether externally added cystatins C and D have the capability to affect cancer cell proliferation and, hence, potential to suppress tumour growth as previously shown by MTT results (Figure 9), we chose the melanoma A375 cells for in-depth studies. This was carried out as reduction in viable cell numbers by externally added cystatin C was the highest in these cells and, also, as their growth and behaviour properties are suitable for the DHM imaging method. A reduced A375 cell number in cultures with wild-type cystatin C was clear compared with control after 12 and 24 h (Paper III), but the cells looked healthy and normal with an elongated shape and cell protrusions. They continued to proliferate regularly each next to another - adherently attached to the bottom surface - throughout the entire experiment (Figure 10).



Figure 10 Morphology of melanoma A375 cells treated with or without cystatin C (Paper III). The cells were incubated with or without cystatin C (5μ M) and digital holographic microscopy images were captured after 0, 12, and 24 h. Cell thickness is shown by color-coding, as shown with the color bar to the right. Scalebars, 100 μ m.

A trend toward decreased cell count in cultures incubated with wild-type cystatin C was seen in all experiments already after 12 h. This decrease in cell number in the presence of cystatin C could be due to either a decreased proliferation rate or increased cell death. For more detailed studies of the growth of A375 cell populations, we used mean cell count data of real-time holograms assessment and manually calculated the population growth rate and doubling time of A375 cell cultures with and without 5 μ M wild-type cystatin C for 48 h (check methods chapter). Cells cultured in the presence of cystatin C had an increased doubling time

(20.1 h) compared with control cells (14.7 h) (Paper III). Moreover, cells incubated with wild-type cystatin C had longer cell division time, i.e., underwent fewer mitoses than control cells, as could clearly be seen in cell family trees (Figure 11).

To investigate whether cystatin internalization is a prerequisite for these observed effects on cell proliferation, we analyzed the two cystatin C variants, (R24A,R25A)- and W106F-cystatin C with different uptake properties (2, 30). Incubation with the variant W106F-cystatin C (with high cellular uptake rate) resulted in - already the first 12 h - fewer viable cells and a prolonged doubling time (24.0 h), but no effect was observed for (R24A,R25A)-cystatin C (low cellular uptake) compared to cells incubated with wild-type cystatin C (20.1 h). Thus, cystatin C causes longer cell cycle and division time leading to reduced proliferation of melanoma cells, and internalization seems to be a prerequisite for this effect (Paper III).



Figure 11 Effects of externally added cystatin C variants viable cell count in melanoma A375 cells (Paper III). The cells were incubated with medium containing 5 μ M wild-type, W106F- or (R24A,R25A)-cystatin C and untreated control cells for 48 h. (A) Holograms were captured every hour. Mean growth curves based on normalized cell counts were drawn and compared to curves for no cystatin (blackcircles) and 5 μ M wild-type cystatin C (gray squares). (B) End-point viable cell counts were measured by MTT assay for the 5 μ M wild-type cystatin C and the two variants and compared to untreated control. Statistics using Mann-Whitney rank test were calculated on raw data. Bars represent the mean values, with error bars denoting SD. Circles, squares, and triangles represent the mean results from each experiment. distribution in all cells. The co-localization of the two cystatins was seen as yellow vesicles in the merged image of the red and green fluorescence shown below in Figure 1. Follow-up experiments of intracellular content and secretion of cystatin C and D in U937 cells were performed using ELISA, concluding that both cystatins are internalized in significant quantities. The co-localization results by CLSM in Figure 1, strongly indicate that cystatin D follows the same internalization route as cystatin C.

When A375 cells were treated with cystatin C, the cell cycle and division time increased gradually during the entire experiment in comparison to untreated control cells (Figure 12). This effect of cystatin C resembled that seen for salinomycin, a chemotherapeutic drug shown to increase cell cycle of dividing JIMT-1 cells (151).



Figure 12 Family trees of melanoma A375 cells treated with or without cystatin C (Paper III).

The cells were incubated 0 (Control) or 5 µM cystatin C and holograms were captured every 5 min for 48 h. All cells in the first image were identified manually by the user and tracked until next division. The resulting daughter cells of each cell division were labeled, and tracking continued in later images. Data based on cell tracking were analyzed and presented as family trees. for control A375 cells grown in standard medium (left) or in presence of 5 µM cystatin C (right). Prolonged cell cycle and cell division time when the cells were cultured in the presence of cystatin C.

2.2.3 Effects of cystatin D on cell growth of melanoma cells by DHM (Paper IV)

Cystatin D was the most effective to boost cell death, and as effective as cystatins C to reduce cell proliferation to reduce proliferation in leukemia and melanoma cell cultures in (Paper I, Paper II). In Paper III, cystatin C reduced the proliferation of A375 melanoma cells by increasing cell cycle time of diving cells. Hereby, we wanted to evaluate the relative effects of externally added cystatin D on the growth of A375 melanoma cells.

Holograms of A375 cells were captured at time intervals of 0, 24 and 48 h. The control (untreated) cells were adherently attached to the bottom surface and grew regularly each next to another. Moreover, the cell optical thickness seemed relatively homogenous among the cells (visualized by pink colour in Figure 12). The cells treated with externally added cystatin D had visibly increased area (cells looked flat and bloated) after 24 h, and their optical thickness decreased in comparison to the untreated cells. The next 24 h caused severe changes in the cell morphological characteristics as the edges of the cells seemed to disappear and the decreased number of cells was prominent in a time-dependent manner. The cells with a dense, sharp blue rise in height, are either mitotic or apoptotic cells (Figure 13).

It has been reported that cystatin D is located within the cell nucleus at specific active chromatin sites and modulates gene transcription as well as cystatin D protein expression in human colon cancer cells, whose anchorage-independent growth and migration is then inhibited (168). Furthermore, cystatin D gene (*CST5*) knockdown abolished the anti-proliferative effect of the active vitamin D metabolite 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ (1α ,25(OH)₂D₃). Therefore, *CST5* is proposed as a tumor suppressor by contributing to the anti-cancer action of 1α ,25(OH)₂D₃ in human colorectal cancer cells (169). Apparently, cystatin D is as effective as cystatin C in affecting cell behavior and properties.



Figure 13 Morphology of melanoma A375 cells treated with or without cystatin D (Paper IV). The cells were incubated with or without cystatin D (3µM) and digital holographic microscopy images were captured after 0, 24, and 48 h. Cell thickness is shown by color-coding, as shown with the color bar to the right. Scalebars, 100 μm.

Conclusions

A careful elucidation of the effects of cystatins on cultured cells is of a fundamental importance for the consideration of using secreted cysteine proteases inhibitors, cystatins, as natural biological anti-cancer drugs. By identifying such effects in studies of relatively well-defined and homogenous established cell lines, we could find clues to new individualized methods in cancer therapy. From a biological perspective, it is crucial to bear in mind that the cystatins we have studied (predominantly cystatins C and D) were added to culture media at physiological concentrations because they are alike those that can be found in human body fluids.

In all four papers included in this thesis, we have studied whether the net growth and survival of cells (of the A375, HL-60, Jurkat, MCF-7, PC-3 and U937 cell lines) in culture are affected by external addition of cystatins. Once we saw such effects by some cystatins, we also aimed to understand the mechanism behind these effects; if it was due to their known function as lysosomal cysteine cathepsin inhibitors or maybe by some other, proteolysis-independent mechanism. In Papers I and II, various experiments were carried out, mainly using leukemic U937 cells, under several conditions such as in hypoxia, normoxia, and under treatment with H_2O_2 or GPN, with different cystatins added to the cell cultures or not. This was done to determine which of the cystatins and cathepsins are involved in the affected cell death and/or growth processes.

We concluded that cystatins D and C had the most prominent effects. These cystatins can reduce cell proliferation by themselves in addition to enhancing apoptosis induced by oxidative stress. Their internalization paralleled such effects on U937 cells. Immunoblotting assays showed that the internalized cystatin D was non-degraded and, therefore, likely still biologically functional as a cysteine protease inhibitor inside the cell. Furthermore, the results from confocal laser scanning microscopy demonstrated that the internalization of cystatin D indeed occurs, leading to its localization in endo-lysosomal vesicles. Such an uptake process is prominent in all three leukemia cell lines studied. There was a partial co-localization of internalized cystatin D with cathepsin C in GPN-damaged lysosomes of U937 cells according to galectin-1 puncta assay, and cathepsin C activity in cellular homogenates was inhibited in parallel to anti-proliferative effects by cystatin D externally added to these cells.

In Papers I and II, we obtained end-point results at the cell population level. Still, we could not relate the results to cystatin effects on a specific cellular subpopulation or individual cells. To solve this, we performed time-lapse kinetic cell proliferation assays for up to 48 h in Paper III using digital holographic microscopy. We could extract live 3D images and cell tracking data for individual cells in the cultures. Since the power of the laser light used is low, and no staining or labelling is needed, this time-lapse live cell imaging technique is considered non-invasive. It can be used for imaging over long-time intervals as well as population-based endpoint assays.

In Paper III, we found that internalized cystatin C decreased proliferation of melanoma A375 cells because of rendered cell cycle and division times. Leading to increased doubling times, yet cells treated with cystatin C were like control cells regarding morphology characteristics and healthy appearance. This antiproliferative effect of cystatin C was evident already after the first 12 h of treatment. The use of two cystatin variants, W106F-cystatin C (with high cellular uptake rate) and (R24A,R25A)-cystatin C (with low cellular uptake rate), in the same set of experiments strongly indicated that cellular internalization is a prerequisite for this effect. Moreover, a similar dose-dependent reduction in viable cell numbers as was observed when cystatin C was added to A375 cell cultures, was also seen for the two other cell lines originating from solid tumors in Paper III, indicating that this effect is not unique for melanoma A375 cells.

In Paper IV we used digital holographic microscopy to investigate differences between control and cystatin D treated cells in the presence and absence of H_2O_2 to induce cell death in A375 cells. We hypothesized that there would be morphological differences among cells after the external addition of cystatin D and that cell proliferation would be downregulated. Interestingly, we found morphological differences among cells incubated with and without cystatin D similarly as cystatin C in Paper III and that cystatin D, like cystatin C, can reduce cell proliferation of melanoma cells.

In short, the main conclusions from this thesis work are:

- I. Cystatins C and D can enhance cell death in leukemic cancer cells during oxidative stress
- II. Cathepsin C has been identified as a main target enzyme which is inhibited by internalized cystatin D in leukemia cells
- III. Capturing of live time-lapse 3D images and cell tracking data by digital holographic microscopy to analyze the behavior of individual cells incubated with cystatins provided a new, fruitful way to study cell cycle effects of the cystatins
- IV. Externally administered cystatin D can inhibit lysosomal leakage, which is the hallmark of lysosomal cell death.

- V. Cystatins D and C can reduce the proliferation of melanoma cells as well as leukemic cells, by slowing down the cell cycle
- VI. Overall, externally added cystatins C and D can reduce the population growth of cancer cells both by:

a. Augmenting cell death in stressed cells

b. Having a direct anti-proliferative effect by delaying cell division

Future perspectives

Our studies of the cellular effects of externally added cystatins have demonstrated that especially C and D can affect death and growth of different cancer cell types. The studies have, furthermore, indicated that intracellular inhibition of cathepsin C by these cystatins is part of the explanation for such effects. It remains, however, to explain how cathepsin C is involved in the cellular pathways normally regulating cell death and cell proliferation, as well as the detailed mechanism leading to cystatin internalization. To pinpoint which receptor(s) that are involved in the cystatin uptake mechanism could be one approach to possibly allow pharmacological manipulation, to increase the uptake of the cystatins normally existing in the body and be beneficial to combat cancer cell growth.

One interesting approach that could provide more data on cystatins' death/proliferation effects on cancerous and normal cells in the future, would be to combine fluorescence and digital holography in the same device, to be able to study the correlation between uptake of the cystatins and death/reduced proliferation in individual cells. A prototype for such equipment exists, which should soon be available in the market. Justified by the results obtained in this thesis project, further work along these and other lines is certainly merited to elucidate the extension, molecular mechanism, and biological importance of the phenomenon of cystatins' ability to regulate cell death and proliferation.

Popular science summary

Naturally existing proteins in our bodies called cystatins, could be useful in cancer therapy

In the seventies and eighties, our laboratory described a protein in our bodies that was later named cystatin C. Today, we know that cystatin C is one member of a family of 12 similar proteins. Most of them are mainly found outside the cells of our bodies, in various body fluids, including plasma, urine, tears, saliva, brain fluid, milk and semen. These proteins are called type 2 cystatins (cystatin C, D, E/M, F, G, S, SN and SA). All cystatins can block and thereby inhibit the activity of a type of protein-degrading enzymes called cysteine proteases. Such enzymes are used in the body for example, when food containing proteins is broken down and when a bone is re-formed or in the healing process when bones are broken. However, the activity of these enzymes is uncontrolled in disease conditions such as cancer, inflammation, and heart diseases. Therefore, cystatins can regulate body processes both in health and disease. Of the 12 cystatins, cystatin C is the most studied one. As it is present in the blood its level increases when the kidney is not working well, which is a sign for a kidney disease, it can be determined by a simple laboratory test. On the other hand, cystatin D is a less known cystatin and is normally found in saliva and tears only.

Hundreds of research articles have been published over the last four decades to discover what cystatins do in our bodies, but we still do not know the answer. How do they exactly work? Can they be used to treat diseases if we give them as drugs?

To try to answer these questions, we have made several experiments in our laboratory using different research methods to see what happens when cystatins are added to melanoma, breast, prostate, or leukemia cancer cells. We found that cystatins C and D can increase the death of these cancer cells. We also saw that the living cells divided more slowly. Both effects resulted in reduced growth of the leukemia cells and pointed to a promising anti-cancer effect of the cystatins. Moreover, our results showed that the way they do this seems to be by entering the cells and finding their way to a compartment inside the cell near the nucleus called the lysosome, where they meet and inactivate an enzyme called cathepsin C.

Using a new technique called 3D holographic microscopy, we could study single cells and see that internalized cystatins C and cystatin D reduced the growth rate of

melanoma cancer cells. They evidently do this by slowing down the cell cycle so that cell divisions take longer.

Thus, from the studies we have done on cultures of cancer cells, it seems like cystatins could potentially reduce the metastasis and spread of cancer in the body. It is too early to state that cystatins can be used as drugs, still, the results we have obtained tell that it is an interesting possibility that they could be used as natural remedies to complement established cancer treatments.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Naturligtvis existerande proteiner i våra kroppar som kallas cystatiner, kan vara användbara vid cancerterapi

På åttiotalet beskrev vårt laboratorium ett protein i våra kroppar som senare fick namnet cystatin C. Idag vet vi att cystatin C är en medlem i en familj på 12 liknande proteiner. De huvudsakligen extracellulära närvarande i olika kroppsvätskor inklusive plasma, urin, tårar, saliv, cerebrospinalvätska och spermier är typ 2cystatiner (C, D, E / M, F, G, S, SN och SA). Alla cystatiner kan blockera och därigenom hämma aktiviteten hos en typ av proteinnedbrytande enzymer som kallas cysteinproteaser. Sådana enzymer används i kroppen till exempel när mat som På 70- och 80-talet beskrevs ett protein i vår kropp som senare fick namnet cystatin C. Idag vet vi att cystatin C är en medlem i en familj med 12 liknande proteiner. De flesta av dem finns främst utanför cellerna vår kropp består av, i olika kroppsvätskor som blod, urin, tårar, saliv, hjärnvätska, mjölk och sperma. Alla cystatiner kan blockera och därigenom hämma aktiviteten hos en typ av protein-nedbrytande enzymer som kallas cystein-proteaser. Sådana enzymer används i kroppen till exempel när mat som innehåller proteiner bryts ner och när ben återbildas eller i läkningsprocessen när ben bryts. Emellertid är aktiviteten hos dessa enzymer okontrollerad vid sjukdomstillstånd som cancer, inflammation och hjärtsjukdomar. Därför kan cystatiner reglera kroppsprocesser både vid hälsa och sjukdom. Av de 12 cystatinerna är cystatin C den bäst studerade. Eftersom den finns i blodet ökar dess nivå när njurarna inte fungerar, vilket är ett tecken på njursjukdom som kan fastställas genom ett enkelt laboratorietest. Cystatin D, å andra sidan, är en mindre känd cystatin som normalt bara kan hittas i saliv och tårar.

Hundratals forskningsartiklar har publicerats under de senaste fyra decennierna i ett försök att upptäcka vad cystatiner verkligen gör i våra kroppar, men vi vet fortfarande inte svaret. Hur fungerar de exakt? Kan de användas för att behandla sjukdomar om vi ger dem som läkemedel?

För att försöka besvara dessa frågor har vi genomfört ett antal experiment i vårt laboratorium med hjälp av olika forskningsmetoder, för att se vad som händer när cystatiner sätts till melanom-, bröst-, prostata- och leukemi-cancerceller. Vi fann att cystatinerna C och D kan öka döden när dessa cancerceller ät stressade och vi såg dessutom att de gjorde att cellerna delade sig mer sällan. Båda effekterna resulterade i minskad tillväxt av cancercellerna och pekade på en lovande anti-cancereffekt av cystatinerna. Dessutom visade våra resultat att sättet cystatinerna gör detta på verkar vara genom att ta sig in i cellerna till en rum inne i cellen nära kärnan som kallas lysosomen, där de möter och inaktiverar ett enzym som kallas cathepsin C.

Genom att använda en ny teknik som kallas 3D holografisk mikroskopi kunde vi studera enstaka levande celler och se att cystatin C och cystatin D som tagit sig in i melanom-cancerceller minskade deras tillväxt-takt. De gör uppenbarligen detta genom att bromsa cellcykeln så att celldelningarna tar längre tid.

Således verkar det, från de studier vi har gjort på cancerceller odlade i laboratoriet, som om cystatiner kan ha potential att minska tillväxten och spridningen av cancer i kroppen. Det är för tidigt att säga att cystatiner kan användas som läkemedel, men de resultat vi har fått antyder att de möjligen kan användas som naturläkemedel för att komplettera etablerade cancerbehandlingar.

Acknowledgments

"He who does not thank the people is not thankful to GOD"

Prophet Mohammad

First, I would like to thank my supervisors: Dr. Magnus Abrahamson, Prof. Anders Grubb and Dr. Hanna Wallin, for their motivation and professional guidance. I will never forget your kindness and wisdom. Thank you for everything.

I would also like to thank the members of the department and the laboratories:

Whenever you want to feel that everything is alright, have a small talk with Lena

Freddi or Jimmie the IT expert in the lab

People have complimented the coffee I made on several occasions. "Ooh you make a good coffee", Dr. Magnus once told me you must have had a good teacher that was Linda

Hanna saved me with all that the word "save" holds in meaning

Veronica, the steel woman, I will never forget that you came the next day after your wrest surgery, very dedicated to work and colleagues

Catta and **Stina** by just saying God morgon och Hej då, every day at the beginning of my Ph.D. journey, made me feel home

Kristina Wetterberg the perfect family feeling, I will always remember when I did not have money to pay you and you said "It is OK you can pay later, I trust you" though I was new to the group

Sten-Erik the piano song of the left and right hands was hilarious I always smile when it crosses my mind

Eyllin you are one of the very first people I met in Sweden, and you are the nicest ever

Lisa it is a pleasure meeting you, when you were writing your thesis, I will always remember your nice gestures.

Anders Grubb and your wife Anna you are among the most wonderful human beings I have ever met. Thank you for inviting me over to your home many times

on one occasion for Iftar in Ramadan. That was super kind of you. (Tack så hemskt mycket för allt O)

Mats thanks for the small stories about Jordan and the world

Emelie, Johanna, Lhinn for their generous help with all my questions and requests.

Ulf inhALLAH the most common Arabic word which you happened to know

Thorsten it was nice talking to you on the way to Malmö I wish you all the best

Rene I enjoyed our short chats every now and then about life, research, and cultures

Jenny I still remember our small walk to Lund C after Hanna's moving party, I knew I had nailed it afterward

Andra's it was a pleasure meeting you thanks to you the group has become international

Bandar, because of you, I spoke in Arabic in my last couple of years more than I did in the previous four years collectively.

Tijani one of the people I met at the end of the journey made such a great impact on me that I will not forget as I always say, "you remind me of my Aberdeen friends". Thank you, Man.

My co-authors, **Mia Eriksson**, **John Stegmayr**, **Hani Alsafadi**, **Marcus Järås** and Prof. **Hakon Leffler** for excellent collaborations

Special thanks to my friends here in Lund Neserin and her family, Maha (business partner;)), Fatima, Amal, Awatef, Manar, Reem, Asma, Marwa and her husband Khalil, their kids (Yara, Rami, Salim, and Omar) for always making me feel home.

I would also like to thank my family:

Mom you are my star. I owe you my life to begin with, my English, my handwriting my behavior and attitude with people, all are from you.

Dad I cannot thank you enough for your emotional and financial support throughout the years and I cannot be prouder than to be your daughter Prof. Hunaiti A. the most generous, kindest person I have ever met.

my sister **Rasha** and her husband **Hamzah Hajaya**, my little sister **Dana** and my brother **Ahmad**, my nephews (**Sanad** and **Salem**), my aunties (**Faten** and **Hiyam**), and my uncle **Hisham** for their invaluable love and support through all my ups and downs.

Last, but not least I would like to thank my husband **Waleed** for being very understanding and supportive and always believing in me until the end of my studies with an extra challenge of living apart in two different continents.

References

- 1. Lah, T. T., Duran Alonso, M. B. & Van Noorden, C. J. (2006) Antiprotease therapy in cancer: hot or not?, *Expert Opin Biol Ther.* **6**, 257-79.
- Wallin, H., Apelqvist, J., Andersson, F., Ekstrom, U. & Abrahamson, M. (2017) Lowlevel internalization of cystatin E/M affects legumain activity and migration of melanoma cells, *J Biol Chem.* 292, 14413-14424.
- 3. Ekström, U., Wallin, H., Lorenzo, J., Abrahamson, M. & Avilés, F. X. (2008) Internalisation of Cystatin C in Human Cancer Cells, *FEBS Journal 275(18):4571-82*.
- Jiborn, T., Abrahamson, M., Gadaleanu, V., Lundwall, A. & Bjartell, A. (2006) Aberrant expression of cystatin C in prostate cancer is associated with neuroendocrine differentiation, *BJU Int.* 98, 189-96.
- Revesz, T., Ghiso, J., Lashley, T., Plant, G., Rostagno, A., Frangione, B. & Holton, J. L. (2003) Cerebral amyloid angiopathies: a pathologic, biochemical, and genetic view, J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 62, 885-98.
- Joyce, J. A., Baruch, A., Chehade, K., Meyer-Morse, N., Giraudo, E., Tsai, F. Y., Greenbaum, D. C., Hager, J. H., Bogyo, M. & Hanahan, D. (2004) Cathepsin cysteine proteases are effectors of invasive growth and angiogenesis during multistage tumorigenesis, *Cancer Cell.* 5, 443-53.
- 7. Abrahamson, M., Alvarez-Fernandez, M. & Nathanson, C. M. (2003) Cystatins, *Biochemical Society Symposia*, 179-99.
- Rawlings, N. D., Barrett, A. J., Thomas, P. D., Huang, X., Bateman, A. & Finn, R. D. (2018) The MEROPS database of proteolytic enzymes, their substrates and inhibitors in 2017 and a comparison with peptidases in the PANTHER database, *Nucleic Acids Res.* 46, D624-D632.
- de Castro, D. S., da Silva, D. B., Tiburcio, J. D., Sobral, M. E., Ferraz, V., Taranto, A. G., Serrao, J. E., de Siqueira, J. M. & Alves, S. N. (2016) Larvicidal activity of essential oil of Peumus boldus Molina and its ascaridole-enriched fraction against Culex quinquefasciatus, *Exp Parasitol.* 171, 84-90.
- Kolwijck, E., Kos, J., Obermajer, N., Span, P. N., Thomas, C. M., Massuger, L. F. & Sweep, F. C. (2010) The balance between extracellular cathepsins and cystatin C is of importance for ovarian cancer, *Eur J Clin Invest.* 40, 591-9.
- Kolwijck, E., Massuger, L. F., Thomas, C. M., Span, P. N., Krasovec, M., Kos, J. & Sweep, F. C. (2010) Cathepsins B, L and cystatin C in cyst fluid of ovarian tumors, J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 136, 771-8.
- Komura, T., Takabatake, H., Harada, K., Yamato, M., Miyazawa, M., Yoshida, K., Honda, M., Wada, T., Kitagawa, H., Ohta, T., Kaneko, S. & Sakai, Y. (2017) Clinical features of cystatin A expression in patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, *Cancer Sci.* 108, 2122-2129.

- Wegiel, B., Jiborn, T., Abrahamson, M., Helczynski, L., Otterbein, L., Persson, J. L. & Bjartell, A. (2009) Cystatin C is downregulated in prostate cancer and modulates invasion of prostate cancer cells via MAPK/Erk and androgen receptor pathways, *PLoS One.* 4, e7953.
- 14. Olson, O. C. & Joyce, J. A. (2015) Cysteine cathepsin proteases: regulators of cancer progression and therapeutic response, *Nat Rev Cancer.* **15**, 712-29.
- 15. Kashuba, E., Bailey, J., Allsup, D. & Cawkwell, L. (2013) The kinin-kallikrein system: physiological roles, pathophysiology and its relationship to cancer biomarkers, *Biomarkers*. **18**, 279-96.
- Kashuba, E., Eagle, G. L., Bailey, J., Evans, P., Welham, K. J., Allsup, D. & Cawkwell, L. (2013) Proteomic analysis of B-cell receptor signaling in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia reveals a possible role for kininogen, *J Proteomics*. 91, 478-85.
- 17. Fossum, K. & Whitaker, J. R. (1968) Ficin and papain inhibitor from chicken egg white, *Arch Biochem Biophys.* **125**, 367-75.
- Barrett, A. J., Fritz, H., Grubb, A., Isemura, S., Jarvinen, M., Katunuma, N., Machleidt, W., Muller-Esterl, W., Sasaki, M. & Turk, V. (1986) Nomenclature and classification of the proteins homologous with the cysteine-proteinase inhibitor chicken cystatin, *Biochem J.* 236, 312.
- Barrett, A. J., Davies, M. E. & Grubb, A. (1984) The place of human gamma-trace (cystatin C) amongst the cysteine proteinase inhibitors, *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 120, 631-6.
- Grubb, A. & Lofberg, H. (1982) Human gamma-trace, a basic microprotein: amino acid sequence and presence in the adenohypophysis, *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 79, 3024-7.
- 21. Lalmanach, G., Naudin, C., Lecaille, F. & Fritz, H. (2010) Kininogens: More than cysteine protease inhibitors and kinin precursors, *Biochimie*. **92**, 1568-79.
- Karmilin, K., Schmitz, C., Kuske, M., Korschgen, H., Olf, M., Meyer, K., Hildebrand, A., Felten, M., Fridrich, S., Yiallouros, I., Becker-Pauly, C., Weiskirchen, R., Jahnen-Dechent, W., Floehr, J. & Stocker, W. (2019) Mammalian plasma fetuin-B is a selective inhibitor of ovastacin and meprin metalloproteinases, *Sci Rep.* 9, 546.
- 23. Abrahamson, M., Barrett, A. J., Salvesen, G. & Grubb, A. (1986) Isolation of six cysteine proteinase inhibitors from human urine. Their physicochemical and enzyme kinetic properties and concentrations in biological fluids, *J Biol Chem.* **261**, 11282-9.
- 24. Green, G. D., Kembhavi, A. A., Davies, M. E. & Barrett, A. J. (1984) Cystatin-like cysteine proteinase inhibitors from human liver, *Biochem J.* **218**, 939-46.
- 25. Bromme, D., Rinne, R. & Kirschke, H. (1991) Tight-binding inhibition of cathepsin S by cystatins, *Biomed Biochim Acta*. **50**, 631-5.
- 26. Lindahl, P., Abrahamson, M. & Bjork, I. (1992) Interaction of recombinant human cystatin C with the cysteine proteinases papain and actinidin, *Biochem J.* **281 (Pt 1)**, 49-55.
- 27. Turk, V., Turk, B., Guncar, G., Turk, D. & Kos, J. (2002) Lysosomal cathepsins: structure, role in antigen processing and presentation, and cancer, *Advances in Enzyme Regulation*. **42**, 285-303.
- 28. Turk, V., Stoka, V. & Turk, D. (2008) Cystatins: biochemical and structural properties, and medical relevance, *Front Biosci.* **13**, 5406-20.
- Wallin, H., Bjarnadottir, M., Vogel, L. K., Wasselius, J., Ekstrom, U. & Abrahamson, M. (2010) Cystatins--Extra- and intracellular cysteine protease inhibitors: High-level

secretion and uptake of cystatin C in human neuroblastoma cells, *Biochimie*. **92**, 1625-34.

- 30. Wallin, H., Abrahamson, M. & Ekstrom, U. (2013) Cystatin C properties crucial for uptake and inhibition of intracellular target enzymes, J Biol Chem. 288, 17019-29.
- Matthews, S. P., McMillan, S. J., Colbert, J. D., Lawrence, R. A. & Watts, C. (2016) Cystatin F Ensures Eosinophil Survival by Regulating Granule Biogenesis, *Immunity*. 44, 795-806.
- 32. Lalmanach, G., Saidi, A., Marchand-Adam, S., Lecaille, F. & Kasabova, M. (2015) Cysteine cathepsins and cystatins: from ancillary tasks to prominent status in lung diseases, *Biol Chem.* **396**, 111-30.
- 33. Dickinson, D. P. (2002) Cysteine peptidases of mammals: their biological roles and potential effects in the oral cavity and other tissues in health and disease, *Critical Reviews in Oral Biology & Medicine.* **13**, 238-75.
- 34. Dickinson, D. P. (2002) Salivary (SD-type) cystatins: over one billion years in the making--but to what purpose?, *Critical reviews in oral biology and medicine : an official publication of the American Association of Oral Biologists.* **13**, 485-508.
- Cuesta-Astroz, Y., Scholte, L. L., Pais, F. S., Oliveira, G. & Nahum, L. A. (2014) Evolutionary analysis of the cystatin family in three Schistosoma species, *Front Genet.* 5, 206.
- de Sousa-Pereira, P., Abrantes, J., Pinheiro, A., Colaco, B., Vitorino, R. & Esteves, P. J. (2014) Evolution of C, D and S-type cystatins in mammals: an extensive gene duplication in primates, *PLoS One.* 9, e109050.
- 37. Turk, B., Brieditis, I., Bock, S. C., Olson, S. T. & Bjork, I. (1997) The oligosaccharide side chain on Asn-135 of alpha-antithrombin, absent in beta-antithrombin, decreases the heparin affinity of the inhibitor by affecting the heparin-induced conformational change, *Biochemistry*. 36, 6682-91.
- 38. Leion, F., Hegbrant, J., den Bakker, E., Jonsson, M., Abrahamson, M., Nyman, U., Bjork, J., Lindstrom, V., Larsson, A., Bokenkamp, A. & Grubb, A. (2017) Estimating glomerular filtration rate (GFR) in children. The average between a cystatin C- and a creatinine-based equation improves estimation of GFR in both children and adults and enables diagnosing Shrunken Pore Syndrome, *Scandinavian journal of clinical and laboratory investigation*. 77, 338-344.
- Abrahamson, M., Olafsson, I., Palsdottir, A., Ulvsback, M., Lundwall, A., Jensson, O. & Grubb, A. (1990) Structure and expression of the human cystatin C gene, *Biochem J.* 268, 287-94.
- 40. Vinge, E., Lindergard, B., Nilsson-Ehle, P. & Grubb, A. (1999) Relationships among serum cystatin C, serum creatinine, lean tissue mass and glomerular filtration rate in healthy adults, *Scandinavian journal of clinical and laboratory investigation*. **59**, 587-92.
- 41. Grubb, A., Horio, M., Hansson, L. O., Bjork, J., Nyman, U., Flodin, M., Larsson, A., Bokenkamp, A., Yasuda, Y., Blufpand, H., Lindstrom, V., Zegers, I., Althaus, H., Blirup-Jensen, S., Itoh, Y., Sjostrom, P., Nordin, G., Christensson, A., Klima, H., Sunde, K., Hjort-Christensen, P., Armbruster, D. & Ferrero, C. (2014) Generation of a new cystatin C-based estimating equation for glomerular filtration rate by use of 7 assays standardized to the international calibrator, *Clin Chem.* **60**, 974-86.
- 42. Lofberg, H., Grubb, A. O., Nilsson, E. K., Jensson, O., Gudmundsson, G., Blondal, H., Arnason, A. & Thorsteinsson, L. (1987) Immunohistochemical characterization of the

amyloid deposits and quantitation of pertinent cerebrospinal fluid proteins in hereditary cerebral hemorrhage with amyloidosis, *Stroke.* **18**, 431-40.

- 43. Schnittger, S., Rao, V. V., Abrahamson, M. & Hansmann, I. (1993) Cystatin C (CST3), the candidate gene for hereditary cystatin C amyloid angiopathy (HCCAA), and other members of the cystatin gene family are clustered on chromosome 20p11.2 [published erratum appears in Genomics 1993 Aug;17(2):533], *Genomics.* 16, 50-5.
- 44. Olafsson, I. & Grubb, A. (2000) Hereditary cystatin C amyloid angiopathy, *Amyloid*. 7, 70-9.
- 45. Freije, J. P., Abrahamson, M., Olafsson, I., Velasco, G., Grubb, A. & Lopez-Otin, C. (1991) Structure and expression of the gene encoding cystatin D, a novel human cysteine proteinase inhibitor, *J Biol Chem.* **266**, 20538-43.
- 46. Grubb, A., Lindstrom, V., Jonsson, M., Back, S. E., Ahlund, T., Rippe, B. & Christensson, A. (2015) Reduction in glomerular pore size is not restricted to pregnant women. Evidence for a new syndrome: 'Shrunken pore syndrome', *Scandinavian journal of clinical and laboratory investigation*. **75**, 333-40.
- Freije, J. P., Balbin, M., Abrahamson, M., Velasco, G., Dalboge, H., Grubb, A. & Lopez-Otin, C. (1993) Human cystatin D. cDNA cloning, characterization of the Escherichia coli expressed inhibitor, and identification of the native protein in saliva, *J Biol Chem.* 268, 15737-44.
- Balbin, M., Freije, J. P., Abrahamson, M., Velasco, G., Grubb, A. & Lopez-Otin, C. (1993) A sequence variation in the human cystatin D gene resulting in an amino acid (Cys/Arg) polymorphism at the protein level, *Human genetics*. **90**, 668-9.
- 49. Balbin, M., Hall, A., Grubb, A., Mason, R. W., Lopez-Otin, C. & Abrahamson, M. (1994) Structural and functional characterization of two allelic variants of human cystatin D sharing a characteristic inhibition spectrum against mammalian cysteine proteinases, *J Biol Chem.* **269**, 23156-62.
- 50. Collins, A. R. & Grubb, A. (1991) Inhibitory effects of recombinant human cystatin C on human coronaviruses, *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. **35**, 2444-6.
- 51. Collins, A. R. & Grubb, A. (1998) Cystatin D, a natural salivary cysteine protease inhibitor, inhibits coronavirus replication at its physiologic concentration, *Oral Microbiol Immunol.* **13**, 59-61.
- 52. Anastasiades, K. D. & Majmudar, B. (1983) Prolapse of fallopian tube into urinary bladder, mimicking bladder carcinoma, *Arch Pathol Lab Med.* **107**, 613-4.
- Anastasi, A., Brown, M. A., Kembhavi, A. A., Nicklin, M. J., Sayers, C. A., Sunter, D. C. & Barrett, A. J. (1983) Cystatin, a protein inhibitor of cysteine proteinases. Improved purification from egg white, characterization, and detection in chicken serum, *Biochem J.* 211, 129-38.
- 54. Nicklin, M. J. & Barrett, A. J. (1984) Inhibition of cysteine proteinases and dipeptidyl peptidase I by egg-white cystatin, *Biochem J.* **223**, 245-53.
- 55. Abrahamson, M., Grubb, A., Olafsson, I. & Lundwall, A. (1987) Molecular cloning and sequence analysis of cDNA coding for the precursor of the human cysteine proteinase inhibitor cystatin C, *FEBS Lett.* **216**, 229-33.
- 56. Abrahamson, M., Ritonja, A., Brown, M. A., Grubb, A., Machleidt, W. & Barrett, A. J. (1987) Identification of the probable inhibitory reactive sites of the cysteine proteinase inhibitors human cystatin C and chicken cystatin, *J Biol Chem.* 262, 9688-94.
- 57. Bjorck, L., Grubb, A. & Kjellen, L. (1990) Cystatin C, a human proteinase inhibitor, blocks replication of herpes simplex virus, *J Virol.* 64, 941-3.

- 58. Hall, A., Dalboge, H., Grubb, A. & Abrahamson, M. (1993) Importance of the evolutionarily conserved glycine residue in the N-terminal region of human cystatin C (Gly-11) for cysteine endopeptidase inhibition, *Biochem J.* **291**, 123-9.
- Alvarez-Fernandez, M., Barrett, A. J., Gerhartz, B., Dando, P. M., Ni, J. & Abrahamson, M. (1999) Inhibition of mammalian legumain by some cystatins is due to a novel second reactive site, *J Biol Chem.* 274, 19195-203.
- 60. Lalmanach, G., Diot, E., Godat, E., Lecaille, F. & Herve-Grepinet, V. (2006) Cysteine cathepsins and caspases in silicosis, *Biol Chem.* **387**, 863-70.
- Shi, G. P., Sukhova, G. K., Grubb, A., Ducharme, A., Rhode, L. H., Lee, R. T., Ridker, P. M., Libby, P. & Chapman, H. A. (1999) Cystatin C deficiency in human atherosclerosis and aortic aneurysms [see comments], *J Clin Invest.* 104, 1191-7.
- Coulibaly, S., Schwihla, H., Abrahamson, M., Albini, A., Cerni, C., Clark, J. L., Ng, K. M., Katunuma, N., Schlappack, O., Glossl, J. & Mach, L. (1999) Modulation of invasive properties of murine squamous carcinoma cells by heterologous expression of cathepsin B and cystatin C, *International Journal of Cancer.* 83, 526-31.
- 63. Laurent-Matha, V., Huesgen, P. F., Masson, O., Derocq, D., Prebois, C., Gary-Bobo, M., Lecaille, F., Rebiere, B., Meurice, G., Orear, C., Hollingsworth, R. E., Abrahamson, M., Lalmanach, G., Overall, C. M. & Liaudet-Coopman, E. (2012) Proteolysis of cystatin C by cathepsin D in the breast cancer microenvironment, *FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology.* 26, 5172-81.
- 64. Ferrer-Mayorga, G., Alvarez-Diaz, S., Valle, N., De Las Rivas, J., Mendes, M., Barderas, R., Canals, F., Tapia, O., Casal, J. I., Lafarga, M. & Munoz, A. (2015) Cystatin D locates in the nucleus at sites of active transcription and modulates gene and protein expression, *J Biol Chem.* **290**, 26533-48.
- Alvarez-Diaz, S., Valle, N., Garcia, J. M., Pena, C., Freije, J. M., Quesada, V., Astudillo, A., Bonilla, F., Lopez-Otin, C. & Munoz, A. (2009) Cystatin D is a candidate tumor suppressor gene induced by vitamin D in human colon cancer cells, *J Clin Invest.* 119, 2343-58.
- Hunten, S. & Hermeking, H. (2015) p53 directly activates cystatin D/CST5 to mediate mesenchymal-epithelial transition: a possible link to tumor suppression by vitamin D3, *Oncotarget.* 6, 15842-56.
- 67. Miller, A., Yang, B., Foster, T. & Kirchmaier, A. L. (2008) Proliferating cell nuclear antigen and ASF1 modulate silent chromatin in Saccharomyces cerevisiae via lysine 56 on histone H3, *Genetics.* **179**, 793-809.
- 68. Foster, D. A. & Gadir, N. (2008) [Can defective TGF-Beta signaling be an Achilles heel in human cancer?], *Ai Zheng.* **27**, 882-4.
- Galluzzi, L., Vitale, I., Abrams, J. M., Alnemri, E. S., Baehrecke, E. H., Blagosklonny, M. V., Dawson, T. M., Dawson, V. L., El-Deiry, W. S., Fulda, S., Gottlieb, E., Green, D. R., Hengartner, M. O., Kepp, O., Knight, R. A., Kumar, S., Lipton, S. A., Lu, X., Madeo, F., Malorni, W., Mehlen, P., Nunez, G., Peter, M. E., Piacentini, M., Rubinsztein, D. C., Shi, Y., Simon, H. U., Vandenabeele, P., White, E., Yuan, J., Zhivotovsky, B., Melino, G. & Kroemer, G. (2012) Molecular definitions of cell death subroutines: recommendations of the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death 2012, *Cell Death Differ.* 19, 107-20.
- 70. Aits, S. & Jaattela, M. (2013) Lysosomal cell death at a glance, *J Cell Sci.* **126**, 1905-12.

- 71. Kerr, J. F., Wyllie, A. H. & Currie, A. R. (1972) Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in tissue kinetics, *Br J Cancer.* **26**, 239-57.
- 72. Kerr, J. F., Winterford, C. M. & Harmon, B. V. (1994) Apoptosis. Its significance in cancer and cancer therapy, *Cancer*. **73**, 2013-26.
- 73. Wyllie, A. H., Kerr, J. F. & Currie, A. R. (1980) Cell death: the significance of apoptosis, Int Rev Cytol. 68, 251-306.
- 74. Malhi, H., Gores, G. J. & Lemasters, J. J. (2006) Apoptosis and necrosis in the liver: a tale of two deaths?, *Hepatology.* **43**, S31-44.
- Savill, J. & Fadok, V. (2000) Corpse clearance defines the meaning of cell death, *Nature*. 407, 784-8.
- Kurosaka, K., Takahashi, M. & Kobayashi, Y. (2003) Activation of extracellular signalregulated kinase 1/2 is involved in production of CXC-chemokine by macrophages during phagocytosis of late apoptotic cells, *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 306, 1070-4.
- 77. Hacker, G. (2000) The morphology of apoptosis, Cell Tissue Res. 301, 5-17.
- 78. Majno, G. & Joris, I. (1995) Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death, *Am J Pathol.* **146**, 3-15.
- 79. Majno, G. & Joris, I. (1999) Commentary: on the misuse of the term "necrosis": a step in the right direction, *Toxicol Pathol.* 27, 494.
- Levin, S., Bucci, T. J., Cohen, S. M., Fix, A. S., Hardisty, J. F., LeGrand, E. K., Maronpot, R. R. & Trump, B. F. (1999) The nomenclature of cell death: recommendations of an ad hoc Committee of the Society of Toxicologic Pathologists, *Toxicol Pathol.* 27, 484-90.
- 81. Miura, M., Zhu, H., Rotello, R., Hartwieg, E. A. & Yuan, J. (1993) Induction of apoptosis in fibroblasts by IL-1 beta-converting enzyme, a mammalian homolog of the C. elegans cell death gene ced-3, *Cell.* **75**, 653-60.
- 82. Zou, H., Henzel, W. J., Liu, X., Lutschg, A. & Wang, X. (1997) Apaf-1, a human protein homologous to C. elegans CED-4, participates in cytochrome c-dependent activation of caspase-3, *Cell.* **90**, 405-13.
- 83. Gross, A., McDonnell, J. M. & Korsmeyer, S. J. (1999) BCL-2 family members and the mitochondria in apoptosis, *Genes Dev.* **13**, 1899-911.
- 84. Gross, A., Yin, X. M., Wang, K., Wei, M. C., Jockel, J., Milliman, C., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Tempst, P. & Korsmeyer, S. J. (1999) Caspase cleaved BID targets mitochondria and is required for cytochrome c release, while BCL-XL prevents this release but not tumor necrosis factor-R1/Fas death, *J Biol Chem.* 274, 1156-63.
- 85. Fritz, G. & Kaina, B. (2006) Rho GTPases: promising cellular targets for novel anticancer drugs, *Curr Cancer Drug Targets*. **6**, 1-14.
- 86. Alnemri, E. S. (1997) Mammalian cell death proteases: a family of highly conserved aspartate specific cysteine proteases, *J Cell Biochem.* **64**, 33-42.
- Alnemri, E. S., Fernandes-Alnemri, T. & Litwack, G. (1995) Cloning and expression of four novel isoforms of human interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme with different apoptotic activities, *J Biol Chem.* 270, 4312-7.
- Cerretti, D. P., Kozlosky, C. J., Mosley, B., Nelson, N., Van Ness, K., Greenstreet, T. A., March, C. J., Kronheim, S. R., Druck, T., Cannizzaro, L. A. & et al. (1992) Molecular cloning of the interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme, *Science*. 256, 97-100.

- Thornberry, N. A., Bull, H. G., Calaycay, J. R., Chapman, K. T., Howard, A. D., Kostura, M. J., Miller, D. K., Molineaux, S. M., Weidner, J. R., Aunins, J. & et al. (1992) A novel heterodimeric cysteine protease is required for interleukin-1 beta processing in monocytes, *Nature*. 356, 768-74.
- Yuan, J., Shaham, S., Ledoux, S., Ellis, H. M. & Horvitz, H. R. (1993) The C. elegans cell death gene ced-3 encodes a protein similar to mammalian interleukin-1 betaconverting enzyme, *Cell.* 75, 641-52.
- 91. Fuentes-Prior, P. & Salvesen, G. S. (2004) The protein structures that shape caspase activity, specificity, activation and inhibition, *Biochem J.* **384**, 201-32.
- 92. Pop, C. & Salvesen, G. S. (2009) Human caspases: activation, specificity, and regulation, *J Biol Chem.* **284**, 21777-21781.
- 93. Wilson, K. P., Black, J. A., Thomson, J. A., Kim, E. E., Griffith, J. P., Navia, M. A., Murcko, M. A., Chambers, S. P., Aldape, R. A., Raybuck, S. A. & et al. (1994) Structure and mechanism of interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme, *Nature*. **370**, 270-5.
- 94. Nicholson, D. W. (1999) Caspase structure, proteolytic substrates, and function during apoptotic cell death, *Cell Death Differ*. **6**, 1028-42.
- 95. Kuida, K., Zheng, T. S., Na, S., Kuan, C., Yang, D., Karasuyama, H., Rakic, P. & Flavell, R. A. (1996) Decreased apoptosis in the brain and premature lethality in CPP32-deficient mice, *Nature*. **384**, 368-72.
- Woo, M., Hakem, R., Soengas, M. S., Duncan, G. S., Shahinian, A., Kagi, D., Hakem, A., McCurrach, M., Khoo, W., Kaufman, S. A., Senaldi, G., Howard, T., Lowe, S. W. & Mak, T. W. (1998) Essential contribution of caspase 3/CPP32 to apoptosis and its associated nuclear changes, *Genes Dev.* 12, 806-19.
- 97. Porter, A. G. & Janicke, R. U. (1999) Emerging roles of caspase-3 in apoptosis, *Cell Death Differ.* **6**, 99-104.
- 98. de Duve, C., de Barsy, T., Poole, B., Trouet, A., Tulkens, P. & Van Hoof, F. (1974) Commentary. Lysosomotropic agents, *Biochem Pharmacol.* 23, 2495-531.
- 99. de Duve, C. (1983) Lysosomes revisited, Eur J Biochem. 137, 391-7.
- Jedeszko, C. & Sloane, B. F. (2004) Cysteine cathepsins in human cancer, Biol Chem. 385, 1017-27.
- Vasiljeva, O. & Turk, B. (2008) Dual contrasting roles of cysteine cathepsins in cancer progression: apoptosis versus tumour invasion, Biochimie. 90, 380-6.
- 102. Koblinski, J. E., Ahram, M. & Sloane, B. F. (2000) Unraveling the role of proteases in cancer, Clin Chim Acta. 291, 113-35.
- 103. Boya, P., Andreau, K., Poncet, D., Zamzami, N., Perfettini, J. L., Metivier, D., Ojcius, D. M., Jaattela, M. & Kroemer, G. (2003) Lysosomal membrane permeabilization induces cell death in a mitochondrion-dependent fashion, J Exp Med. 197, 1323-34.
- 104. Cirman, T., Oresic, K., Mazovec, G. D., Turk, V., Reed, J. C., Myers, R. M., Salvesen, G. S. & Turk, B. (2004) Selective disruption of lysosomes in HeLa cells triggers apoptosis mediated by cleavage of Bid by multiple papain-like lysosomal cathepsins, J Biol Chem. 279, 3578-87.
- 105. Palermo, C. & Joyce, J. A. (2008) Cysteine cathepsin proteases as pharmacological targets in cancer, Trends Pharmacol Sci. 29, 22-8.
- 106. Kallunki, T., Olsen, O. D. & Jaattela, M. (2013) Cancer-associated lysosomal changes: friends or foes?, Oncogene. 32, 1995-2004.

- 107. Heinrich, M., Neumeyer, J., Jakob, M., Hallas, C., Tchikov, V., Winoto-Morbach, S., Wickel, M., Schneider-Brachert, W., Trauzold, A., Hethke, A. & Schutze, S. (2004) Cathepsin D links TNF-induced acid sphingomyelinase to Bid-mediated caspase-9 and -3 activation, Cell Death Differ. 11, 550-63.
- 108. Stoka, V., Turk, B., Schendel, S. L., Kim, T. H., Cirman, T., Snipas, S. J., Ellerby, L. M., Bredesen, D., Freeze, H., Abrahamson, M., Bromme, D., Krajewski, S., Reed, J. C., Yin, X. M., Turk, V. & Salvesen, G. S. (2001) Lysosomal protease pathways to apoptosis. Cleavage of bid, not pro-caspases, is the most likely route, J Biol Chem. 276, 3149-57.
- 109. Koike, M., Nakanishi, H., Saftig, P., Ezaki, J., Isahara, K., Ohsawa, Y., Schulz-Schaeffer, W., Watanabe, T., Waguri, S., Kametaka, S., Shibata, M., Yamamoto, K., Kominami, E., Peters, C., von Figura, K. & Uchiyama, Y. (2000) Cathepsin D deficiency induces lysosomal storage with ceroid lipofuscin in mouse CNS neurons, J Neurosci. 20, 6898-906.
- 110. Saftig, P., Hetman, M., Schmahl, W., Weber, K., Heine, L., Mossmann, H., Koster, A., Hess, B., Evers, M., von Figura, K. & et al. (1995) Mice deficient for the lysosomal proteinase cathepsin D exhibit progressive atrophy of the intestinal mucosa and profound destruction of lymphoid cells, EMBO J. 14, 3599-608.
- 111. Tyynela, J., Sohar, I., Sleat, D. E., Gin, R. M., Donnelly, R. J., Baumann, M., Haltia, M. & Lobel, P. (2000) A mutation in the ovine cathepsin D gene causes a congenital lysosomal storage disease with profound neurodegeneration, EMBO J. 19, 2786-92.
- Gocheva, V., Zeng, W., Ke, D., Klimstra, D., Reinheckel, T., Peters, C., Hanahan, D. & Joyce, J. A. (2006) Distinct roles for cysteine cathepsin genes in multistage tumorigenesis, Genes Dev. 20, 543-56.
- 113. Nishino, I., Fu, J., Tanji, K., Yamada, T., Shimojo, S., Koori, T., Mora, M., Riggs, J. E., Oh, S. J., Koga, Y., Sue, C. M., Yamamoto, A., Murakami, N., Shanske, S., Byrne, E., Bonilla, E., Nonaka, I., DiMauro, S. & Hirano, M. (2000) Primary LAMP-2 deficiency causes X-linked vacuolar cardiomyopathy and myopathy (Danon disease), Nature. 406, 906-10.
- 114. Saftig, P., Schroder, B. & Blanz, J. (2010) Lysosomal membrane proteins: life between acid and neutral conditions, Biochem Soc Trans. 38, 1420-3.
- 115. Tanaka, Y., Guhde, G., Suter, A., Eskelinen, E. L., Hartmann, D., Lullmann-Rauch, R., Janssen, P. M., Blanz, J., von Figura, K. & Saftig, P. (2000) Accumulation of autophagic vacuoles and cardiomyopathy in LAMP-2-deficient mice, Nature. 406, 902-6.
- 116. Fehrenbacher, N., Bastholm, L., Kirkegaard-Sorensen, T., Rafn, B., Bottzauw, T., Nielsen, C., Weber, E., Shirasawa, S., Kallunki, T. & Jaattela, M. (2008) Sensitization to the lysosomal cell death pathway by oncogene-induced down-regulation of lysosome-associated membrane proteins 1 and 2, Cancer Res. 68, 6623-33.
- Nilsson, C., Johansson, U., Johansson, A. C., Kagedal, K. & Ollinger, K. (2006) Cytosolic acidification and lysosomal alkalinization during TNF-alpha induced apoptosis in U937 cells, Apoptosis. 11, 1149-59.

- 118. Spuch, C., Ortolano, S. & Navarro, C. (2012) LRP-1 and LRP-2 receptors function in the membrane neuron. Trafficking mechanisms and proteolytic processing in Alzheimer's disease, Front Physiol. 3, 269.
- 119. Aits, S., Jaattela, M. & Nylandsted, J. (2015) Methods for the quantification of lysosomal membrane permeabilization: a hallmark of lysosomal cell death, Methods Cell Biol. 126, 261-85.
- 120. Aits, S., Kricker, J., Liu, B., Ellegaard, A. M., Hamalisto, S., Tvingsholm, S., Corcelle-Termeau, E., Hogh, S., Farkas, T., Holm Jonassen, A., Gromova, I., Mortensen, M. & Jaattela, M. (2015) Sensitive detection of lysosomal membrane permeabilization by lysosomal galectin puncta assay, Autophagy. 11, 1408-24.
- 121. Barondes, S. H., Cooper, D. N., Gitt, M. A. & Leffler, H. (1994) Galectins. Structure and function of a large family of animal lectins, J Biol Chem. 269, 20807-10.
- 122. Houzelstein, D., Goncalves, I. R., Fadden, A. J., Sidhu, S. S., Cooper, D. N., Drickamer, K., Leffler, H. & Poirier, F. (2004) Phylogenetic analysis of the vertebrate galectin family, Mol Biol Evol. 21, 1177-87.
- Norbury, C. & Nurse, P. (1992) Animal cell cycles and their control, Annu Rev Biochem. 61, 441-70.
- 124. Sherr, C. J. (1996) Cancer cell cycles, Science. 274, 1672-7.
- 125. McDonald, E. R., 3rd & El-Deiry, W. S. (2000) Cell cycle control as a basis for cancer drug development (Review), Int J Oncol. 16, 871-86.
- 126. Ogawa, M., Jing, H., Kitts, D. D., Nakai, S. & Nakamura, S. (2003) In vitro anti-cancer activities in Caco-2 and HCT-116 cells of recombinant cystatin C prepared by a Pichia expression system, Journal of Medicinal Food. 6, 317-22.
- 127. Konduri, S. D., Yanamandra, N., Siddique, K., Joseph, A., Dinh, D. H., Olivero, W. C., Gujrati, M., Kouraklis, G., Swaroop, A., Kyritsis, A. P. & Rao, J. S. (2002) Modulation of cystatin C expression impairs the invasive and tumorigenic potential of human glioblastoma cells, Oncogene. 21, 8705-12.
- 128. Nishikawa, H., Ozaki, Y., Nakanishi, T., Blomgren, K., Tada, T., Arakawa, A. & Suzumori, K. (2004) The role of cathepsin B and cystatin C in the mechanisms of invasion by ovarian cancer, Gynecologic Oncology. 92, 881-6.
- 129. Kopitz, C., Anton, M., Gansbacher, B. & Kruger, A. (2005) Reduction of experimental human fibrosarcoma lung metastasis in mice by adenovirus-mediated cystatin C overexpression in the host, Cancer Research. 65, 8608-12.
- Huh, C. G., Hakansson, K., Nathanson, C. M., Thorgeirsson, U. P., Jonsson, N., Grubb, A., Abrahamson, M. & Karlsson, S. (1999) Decreased metastatic spread in mice homozygous for a null allele of the cystatin C protease inhibitor gene, Molecular Pathology. 52, 332-40.
- Leto, G., Crescimanno, M. & Flandina, C. (2018) On the role of cystatin C in cancer progression, Life Sci. 202, 152-160.
- 132. Moshe, A., Izraely, S., Sagi-Assif, O., Prakash, R., Telerman, A., Meshel, T., Carmichael, T. & Witz, I. P. (2018) Cystatin C takes part in melanoma-microglia cross-talk: possible implications for brain metastasis, Clin Exp Metastasis. 35, 369-378.
- 133. Wilder, C. L., Walton, C., Watson, V., Stewart, F. A. A., Johnson, J., Peyton, S. R., Payne, C. K., Odero-Marah, V. & Platt, M. O. (2016) Differential cathepsin responses to inhibitor-induced feedback: E-64 and cystatin C elevate active cathepsin S and suppress active cathepsin L in breast cancer cells, Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 79, 199-208.
- 134. Ervin, H. & Cox, J. L. (2005) Late stage inhibition of hematogenous melanoma metastasis by cystatin C over-expression, Cancer Cell Int. 5, 14.
- 135. Yu, W., Liu, J., Shi, M. A., Wang, J., Xiang, M., Kitamoto, S., Wang, B., Sukhova, G. K., Murphy, G. F., Orasanu, G., Grubb, A. & Shi, G. P. (2010) Cystatin C deficiency promotes epidermal dysplasia in K14-HPV16 transgenic mice, PLoS One. 5, e13973.
- 136. Mori, J., Tanikawa, C., Funauchi, Y., Lo, P. H., Nakamura, Y. & Matsuda, K. (2016) Cystatin C as a p53-inducible apoptotic mediator that regulates cathepsin L activity, Cancer Sci. 107, 298-306.
- 137. Korant, B. D., Brzin, J. & Turk, V. (1985) Cystatin, a protein inhibitor of cysteine proteases alters viral protein cleavages in infected human cells, Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 127, 1072-6.
- 138. Wasselius, J., Johansson, K., Hakansson, K., Abrahamson, M. & Ehinger, B. (2005) Cystatin C uptake in the eye, Graefe's archive for clinical and experimental ophthalmology Albrecht von Graefes Archiv fur klinische und experimentelle Ophthalmologie. 243, 583-92.
- 139. Nagai, A., Terashima, M., Harada, T., Shimode, K., Takeuchi, H., Murakawa, Y., Nagasaki, M., Nakano, A. & Kobayashi, S. (2003) Cathepsin B and H activities and cystatin C concentrations in cerebrospinal fluid from patients with leptomeningeal metastasis, Clinica Chimica Acta. 329, 53-60.
- 140. Nagai, A., Ryu, J. K., Terashima, M., Tanigawa, Y., Wakabayashi, K., McLarnon, J. G., Kobayashi, S., Masuda, J. & Kim, S. U. (2005) Neuronal cell death induced by cystatin C in vivo and in cultured human CNS neurons is inhibited with cathepsin B, Brain Res. 1066, 120-8.
- 141. Nishiyama, K., Konishi, A., Nishio, C., Araki-Yoshida, K., Hatanaka, H., Kojima, M., Ohmiya, Y., Yamada, M. & Koshimizu, H. (2005) Expression of cystatin C prevents oxidative stress-induced death in PC12 cells, Brain Res Bull. 67, 94-9.
- 142. Takahashi, H., Komatsu, N., Ibe, M., Ishida-Yamamoto, A., Hashimoto, Y. & Iizuka, H. (2007) Cystatin A suppresses ultraviolet B-induced apoptosis of keratinocytes, J Dermatol Sci. 46, 179-87.
- 143. Ljunggren, A., Redzynia, I., Alvarez-Fernandez, M., Abrahamson, M., Mort, J. S., Krupa, J. C., Jaskolski, M. & Bujacz, G. (2007) Crystal structure of the parasite protease inhibitor chagasin in complex with a host target cysteine protease, J Mol Biol. 371, 137-53.
- 144. Ishisaka, R., Utsumi, K. & Utsumi, T. (2002) Involvement of lysosomal cysteine proteases in hydrogen peroxide-induced apoptosis in HL-60 cells, Biosci Biotechnol Biochem. 66, 1865-72.
- 145. Sestili, P., Brandi, G., Brambilla, L., Cattabeni, F. & Cantoni, O. (1996) Hydrogen peroxide mediates the killing of U937 tumor cells elicited by pharmacologically attainable concentrations of ascorbic acid: cell death prevention by extracellular catalase or catalase from cocultured erythrocytes or fibroblasts, J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 277, 1719-25.

- 146. Lee, B. R. & Um, H. D. (1999) Hydrogen peroxide suppresses U937 cell death by two different mechanisms depending on its concentration, Exp Cell Res. 248, 430-8.
- 147. Oyler-Yaniv, J., Oyler-Yaniv, A., Maltz, E. & Wollman, R. (2021) TNF controls a speed-accuracy tradeoff in the cell death decision to restrict viral spread, Nat Commun. 12, 2992.
- 148. Tran, T. M., Temkin, V., Shi, B., Pagliari, L., Daniel, S., Ferran, C. & Pope, R. M. (2009) TNFalpha-induced macrophage death via caspase-dependent and independent pathways, Apoptosis. 14, 320-32.
- 149. Moshe, A., Izraely, S., Sagi-Assif, O., Prakash, R., Telerman, A., Meshel, T., Carmichael, T. & Witz, I. P. (2018) Cystatin C takes part in melanoma-microglia cross-talk: possible implications for brain metastasis, Clin Exp Metastasis. 35, 369-378.
- 150. Wilder, C. L., Walton, C., Watson, V., Stewart, F. A. A., Johnson, J., Peyton, S. R., Payne, C. K., Odero-Marah, V. & Platt, M. O. (2016) Differential cathepsin responses to inhibitor-induced feedback: E-64 and cystatin C elevate active cathepsin S and suppress active cathepsin L in breast cancer cells, Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 79, 199-208.
- 151. Kamlund, S., Strand, D., Janicke, B., Alm, K. & Oredsson, S. (2017) Influence of salinomycin treatment on division and movement of individual cancer cells cultured in normoxia or hypoxia evaluated with time-lapse digital holographic microscopy, Cell Cycle. 16, 2128-2138.
- 152. Kavcic, N., Butinar, M., Sobotic, B., Hafner Cesen, M., Petelin, A., Bojic, L., Zavasnik Bergant, T., Bratovs, A., Reinheckel, T. & Turk, B. (2020) Intracellular cathepsin C levels determine sensitivity of cells to leucyl-leucine methyl ester-triggered apoptosis, FEBS J. 287, 5148-5166.
- 153. Paz, I., Sachse, M., Dupont, N., Mounier, J., Cederfur, C., Enninga, J., Leffler, H., Poirier, F., Prevost, M. C., Lafont, F. & Sansonetti, P. (2010) Galectin-3, a marker for vacuole lysis by invasive pathogens, Cell Microbiol. 12, 530-44.
- 154. Thurston, T. L., Wandel, M. P., von Muhlinen, N., Foeglein, A. & Randow, F. (2012) Galectin 8 targets damaged vesicles for autophagy to defend cells against bacterial invasion, Nature. 482, 414-8.
- 155. Li, S., Yu, Y., Koehn, C. D., Zhang, Z. & Su, K. (2013) Galectins in the Pathogenesis of Rheumatoid Arthritis, J Clin Cell Immunol. 4.
- 156. Maejima, I., Takahashi, A., Omori, H., Kimura, T., Takabatake, Y., Saitoh, T., Yamamoto, A., Hamasaki, M., Noda, T., Isaka, Y. & Yoshimori, T. (2013) Autophagy sequesters damaged lysosomes to control lysosomal biogenesis and kidney injury, EMBO J. 32, 2336-47.
- 157. Pagliero, R. J., D'Astolfo, D. S., Lelieveld, D., Pratiwi, R. D., Aits, S., Jaattela, M., Martin, N. I., Klumperman, J. & Egan, D. A. (2016) Discovery of Small Molecules That Induce Lysosomal Cell Death in Cancer Cell Lines Using an Image-Based Screening Platform, Assay Drug Dev Technol. 14, 489-510.
- 158. Stegmayr, J., Zetterberg, F., Carlsson, M. C., Huang, X., Sharma, G., Kahl-Knutson, B., Schambye, H., Nilsson, U. J., Oredsson, S. & Leffler, H. (2019) Extracellular and intracellular small-molecule galectin-3 inhibitors, Sci Rep. 9, 2186.
- 159. Lerma, E. & Mora, J. (2005) Telomerase activity in "suspicious" thyroid cytology, Cancer. 105, 492-7.
- Leist, M. & Jaattela, M. (2001) Four deaths and a funeral: from caspases to alternative mechanisms, Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2, 589-98.

- 161. Leist, M. & Jaattela, M. (2001) Triggering of apoptosis by cathepsins, Cell Death Differ. 8, 324-6.
- 162. Stegmayr, J., Lepur, A., Kahl-Knutson, B., Aguilar-Moncayo, M., Klyosov, A. A., Field, R. A., Oredsson, S., Nilsson, U. J. & Leffler, H. (2016) Low or No Inhibitory Potency of the Canonical Galectin Carbohydrate-binding Site by Pectins and Galactomannans, J Biol Chem. 291, 13318-34.
- 163. Li, Z., Kamlund, S., Ryser, T., Lard, M., Oredsson, S. & Prinz, C. N. (2018) Single cell analysis of proliferation and movement of cancer and normal-like cells on nanowire array substrates, J Mater Chem B. 6, 7042-7049.
- 164. Molder, A., Sebesta, M., Gustafsson, M., Gisselson, L., Wingren, A. G. & Alm, K. (2008) Non-invasive, label-free cell counting and quantitative analysis of adherent cells using digital holography, J Microsc. 232, 240-7.
- 165. Bettenworth, D., Lenz, P., Krausewitz, P., Bruckner, M., Ketelhut, S., Domagk, D. & Kemper, B. (2014) Quantitative stain-free and continuous multimodal monitoring of wound healing in vitro with digital holographic microscopy, PLoS One. 9, e107317.
- 166. Dubois, F., Schockaert, C., Callens, N. & Yourassowsky, C. (2006) Focus plane detection criteria in digital holography microscopy by amplitude analysis, Opt Express. 14, 5895-908.
- 167. Kemper, B., Bauwens, A., Vollmer, A., Ketelhut, S., Langehanenberg, P., Muthing, J., Karch, H. & von Bally, G. (2010) Label-free quantitative cell division monitoring of endothelial cells by digital holographic microscopy, J Biomed Opt. 15, 036009.
- 168. Ferrer-Mayorga, G., Alvarez-Diaz, S., Valle, N., De Las Rivas, J., Mendes, M., Barderas, R., Canals, F., Tapia, O., Casal, J. I., Lafarga, M. & Munoz, A. (2015) Cystatin D locates in the nucleus at sites of active transcription and modulates gene and protein expression, *J Biol Chem.* **290**, 26533-48.
- Alvarez-Diaz, S., Valle, N., Garcia, J. M., Pena, C., Freije, J. M., Quesada, V., Astudillo, A., Bonilla, F., Lopez-Otin, C. & Munoz, A. (2009) Cystatin D is a candidate tumor suppressor gene induced by vitamin D in human colon cancer cells, *J Clin Invest.* 119, 2343-58.



"اطلبوا العلم و لو في الصين" **"Seek knowledge even if it was in China"** Prophet Mohammad Peace be upon him and all prophets



Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2021:74 ISBN 978-91-8021-080-5 ISSN 1652-8220



